EXPERIMENTAL MODELS OF THE HUMAN PERITONEAL ENVIRONMENT: EFFECTS OF TGF-β AND HYALURONAN

Peter Falk



UNIVERSITY OF GOTHENBURG

Göteborg 2008

Omslagsbild:

Mikroskopbild av odlade mesotelceller (Foto P. Falk 2003)

ISBN 978-91-628-7462-9 Tryck Geson, 2008

"Alla modeller har sina fel och brister och det är inget fel, felet uppkommer om man inte beaktar dessa när man drar sina slutsatser"

Känd Professor

Till Carina, Johan and Erik

ABSTRACT

BACKGROUND

Post surgical adhesion formation is still an unsolved problem and occurs when there is an imbalance between fibrin deposition and fibrin clearing capacity in the abdominal cavity. Transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β) is associated with fibrosis and hyaluronan has in several studies been showed to reduce adhesions. There are limitations to study mechanisms in humans, thus experimental models are needed. This work used *in vivo* and *in vitro* models to study effects of TGF- β and hyaluronan, and may further elucidate their involvement in peritoneal repair.

MATERIAL & METHODS

TGF- β_1 and fibrinolytic components were measured in peritoneal tissue in patients (I). In models response to increased levels of TGF- β_1 on fibrinolytical components in cultured mesothelial cells (MC) were investigated (II). Measurements of fibrinolytic components and proliferation by hyaluronan were investigated in MC (III & IV). TGF- β isoforms and fibrinolytic components were assessed in peritoneal fluid and plasma during surgery, together with mesothelial proliferation *in vitro* (V).

RESULTS

Increased TGF- β_1 levels in adhesion tissue were associated with adhesion formation and TGF- β_1 correlated to plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1). Increasing levels of TGF- β_1 decreased production of tissue plasminogen activator (t-PA) and increased PAI-1 release into the culture media dose dependently in cultured MC. The *in vitro* studies of hyaluronan on MC indicated an increase in fibrinolytic capacity and an increase in proliferation when added. In peritoneal fluid during surgery elevated fractions of TGF- β_{1-2} were found compared to plasma. The levels of TGF- β_1 in peritoneal fluid correspond to the levels found to increase MC proliferation in vitro.

CONCLUSION

Increased levels of TGF- β_1 in peritoneal tissue seem to be associated with adhesions, which in part might be explained by local decrease in fibrinolytic response from mesothelial cells. The clinical anti-adhesion effect of hyaluronan is unclear, but might partially be explained by increased fibrinolytical capacity and increased mesothelial proliferation. Low levels of active TGF- β_1 might increase mesothelial regeneration *in vivo* in combination with remained local fibrin degradation capacity found in the abdominal cavity during surgery. These findings might be of importance in the understanding of peritoneal repair.

Key words: Adhesion formation, experimental model, cell culture, mesothelial cells, peritoneum, fibrinolytic system, transforming growth factor beta, hyaluronan, proliferation

ISBN 978-91-628-7462-9

Göteborg 2008

CONTENTS

| LIST OF PUBLICATIONS | 7 |
|---|----|
| ABBREVIATIONS | 8 |
| INTRODUCTION | 9 |
| A problem | 9 |
| The peritoneal cavity | 9 |
| Peritoneum | 9 |
| Mesothelial cells | |
| Peritoneal repair and regeneration | 12 |
| Adhesion formation | 13 |
| The fibrinolytic system | 14 |
| Plasminogen activators | |
| Plasminogen activator inhibitors | |
| Factors in the peritoneal environment | 16 |
| Transforming growth factor beta | |
| Hyaluronan | |
| Other factors in the peritoneal environment | |
| The use of experimental models | |
| AIM OF THE THESIS | 20 |
| METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS | 21 |
| The initial human study (Paper I) | 21 |
| Human subjects | |
| Tissue sampling | |
| Tissue homogenisation and protein extraction | |
| Efficiency of extraction | |
| Biochemical assays | |
| Variability of the assays and quality control | 24 |
| Scoring of adhesions | |
| The first mesothelial study (Paper II) | 25 |
| Cell culture | 25 |
| Mesothelial cell culture | 25 |
| Identification of mesothelial cells | |
| Sources of mesothelial cells | |
| Biochemical assays | |
| TGF - β_1 treatment and experimental settings | |
| RNA preparation | |
| Detecting the mRNA levels | |
| The second mesothelial study (Paper III) | |
| Mesothelial cell culture | |
| The experimental model | |
| Biochemical assays | |
| Detecting the mRNA levels | |
| The third mesothelial study (Paper IV) | |
| Mesothelial cell culture | |
| Mesothelial cell proliferation | |
| The experimental model (1) – Absence of inflammatory mediators | |
| The experimental model (2) – Presence of inflammatory mediators | |

| TGF- β isoforms in vivo and effects on cell proliferation in vitro (Paper V) | |
|--|----------|
| Human subjects | |
| Samples from peritoneal serosal fluid and plasma | |
| Biochemical assays | |
| Mesothelial cell proliferation | |
| The experimental model; Effects of IGF - β isoforms on mesothelial proliferation | |
| Correlation between TGF-B and fibrinolytic components | 41 42 |
| Statistics | |
| RESULTS AND DISCUSSION | 44 |
| The initial human study (Paper I) | 44 |
| Results | 44 |
| Additional methodological considerations | 46 |
| The first mesothelial study (Paper II) | 47 |
| Results | 47 |
| The second mesothelial study (Paper III) | 51 |
| Results | 51 |
| The third mesothelial study (Paper IV) | 53 |
| Proliferation in the absence of inflammatory mediators | 53 |
| Proliferation in the presence of inflammatory mediators | 55 |
| TGF-β isoforms in vivo and effects on cell proliferation in vitro (Paper V) | 57 |
| Presence and activation profiles of $TGF-\beta_1$, $TGF-\beta_2$ and $TGF-\beta_3$ | 57 |
| Presence of fibrinolytic factors | 58 |
| Correlations of TGF- β and fibrinolytic components | 59 |
| Effect of TGF- β_{1-3} on proliferation rate of mesothelial cells | 60 |
| FURTHER DISCUSSIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES | 62 |
| Experimental models of the human peritoneal environment | 62 |
| Experimental models and mesothelial cells | 62 |
| TGF - β in experimental models | 63 |
| Hyaluronan in experimental models | 67 |
| SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS | 69 |
| SAMMANFATTNING PÅ SVENSKA | 70 |
| ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS | 72 |
| REFERENCES | 74 |

PAPERS I TO V

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following publications and manuscripts, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals (I-V).

- I. Overproduction of transforming growth factor-β1 (TGF-β1) is associated with adhesion formation and peritoneal fibrinolytic impairment.
 Holmdahl L, Kotseos K, Bergström M, Falk P, Ivarsson M-L, Chegini N *Surgery 2001;129:626-32*
- II. Differential regulation of mesothelial cell fibrinolysis by transforming growth factor beta 1.
 Falk P, Ma C, Chegini N and Holmdahl L Scand J Clin Lab Invest, 2000;60:439-448
- III. Sodium hyaluronate increases the fibrinolytical response of human peritoneal mesothelial cells exposed to tumor necrosis factor alpha.
 Reijnen M, van Goor H, Falk P, Hedgren M and Holmdahl L
 Arch Surg, 2001;136:291-296
- IV. The antiadhesive agent sodium hyaluronate increase the proliferation rate of human peritoneal mesothelial cells.
 Reijnen M, Falk P, van Goor H and Holmdahl L
 Fertil Steril, 2000;74:146-51
- V. Studies of TGF-β₁₋₃ in peritoneal serosal fluid during abdominal surgery and their effect on human mesothelial cell proliferation *in vitro*.
 Falk P, Bergström M, Palmgren I, Holmdahl L, Breimer M and Ivarsson M-L *in manuscript*

ABBREVIATIONS

| bp | Base pair |
|-------|--|
| BSA | Bovine serum albumin |
| CAPD | Continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis |
| cDNA | Complementary deoxyribonucleic acid |
| DC | Direct current |
| E199 | Cell culture medium 199, with Earl's salts |
| ECGF | Endothelial cell growth factor |
| ECM | Extracellular matrix |
| ELISA | Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay |
| FCS | Foetal calf serum |
| FDP | Fibrin degradation products |
| FITC | Fluorescein isothiocyanate |
| HA | Hyaluronic acid (Hyaluronan) |
| HPMC | Human peritoneal mesothelial cells |
| LPS | Lipopolysaccharide |
| MC | Mesothelial cells |
| MMP | Matrix metalloproteinase |
| mRNA | Messenger ribonucleic acid |
| nm | nanometer |
| PAI-1 | Plasminogen activator inhibitor type 1 |
| PAI-2 | Plasminogen activator inhibitor type 2 |
| PBS | Phosphated buffered saline |
| PEST | Penicillin-Streptomycin |
| rRNA | Ribosomal ribonucleic acid |
| Rpm | Revolutions per minute |
| TF | Tissue factor |
| TGF-β | Transforming growth factor beta |
| TIFF | Tagged image file format |
| TIMP | Tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase |
| TNF-α | Tumour necrosis factor alpha |
| t-PA | Tissue plasminogen activator |
| tRNA | Transfer ribonucleic acid |
| uPA | Urokinase plasminogen activator |
| UV | Ultraviolet |

INTRODUCTION

A problem

The formation of post-surgical adhesions continues to be a clinical problem. One reason for adhesions in the peritoneal cavity is prior surgery (1). Early observations indicate that up to 90% of the patients undergoing abdominal surgery develop adhesion (2). Not all patients with adhesions will have clinical symptoms. However, some patients are later admitted to hospital with bowel obstruction (2-5). Adhesions can be filmy and easily divided or dense, fibrotic, vascularised tissue that requires sharp dissection. Different scoring systems have been used to classify adhesions, depending of quality and quantity (6-8). The presence of adhesions may cause pain for the patient (9) and contribute to increased costs, surgery time, prolonged hospital stay and greater consumption of health care resources (10, 11).

Peritoneal adhesions are an abnormal attachment that forms between tissues and organs within the abdominal cavity. However, these abnormal attachments may have had a "positive" influence during the evolution of humans. The primary function has likely been to seal any leakage, repair and prevent further damage to the individual. Post surgical adhesion formation has been described in the literature for more than a hundred years, but is still not completely understood (12-14).

This thesis will focus on different experimental models that can be used to explore some of the mechanisms that may be involved in post-surgical adhesion formation and to explore the influence of surgery and other factors in the development of adhesions. It is noteworthy that many of these factors are key components of the normal healing process as well.

The peritoneal cavity

Peritoneum

The body cavities are covered with a serous membrane. Besides the pleura and the pericardium, the peritoneum is the largest serous membrane with an area of approximately $2m^2$ in an adult (15-17). The parietal peritoneum covers the abdominal wall and the visceral peritoneum covers the organs within the abdominal cavity. The peritoneum consists of one loose connective part containing elastic fibers and a superficial part known as the

mesothelium, which consists of a thin layer of mesothelial cells resting on a basal membrane. The primary function of the mesothelium has historically been thought to minimize friction and to facilitate movement between organs. However, during recent years, the mesothelium has emerged as a cellular membrane responsible for many important functions including transport through the peritoneum (18) and secretion of extracellular matrix (ECM) proteins, growth factors and cytokines (19, 20). In addition, the mesothelium has a function in host defence against bacteria, the trafficking of cells and antigen presentation (16, 21) and it's trans-membrane exchange is used in continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis (CAPD) (22, 23).



Figure 1: *En face* Häutchen preparation of the human peritoneal surface. The mesothelial surface of the peritoneum was captured on a pre-frozen glass slide. After removing the slide from the surface, glass slide was dried and the mesothelial surface were fixed and stained in Haematoxyllin/Eosin, Photo with Nikon E800 Eclipse, P. Falk (2004)

Mesothelial cells

The basal membrane of the peritoneum is covered by a thin monolayer of mesothelial cells, mostly elongated and flat cells that face the abdominal cavity (Figure 1). These cells, approximately 25μ m in diameter, have the cytoplasm raised over a nucleus that is central round or oval (24). They can be divided into squamous-like or cuboidal cells according to their ultra structure. The predominantly mesothelial cell is a squamous-like cell. Cuboidal cells can be found in the folds of the liver and spleen, at the "milky spots" of the omentum and in the area of the diaphragm associated with the lymphatic lacunae (17, 25-27).

The surface of the mesothelial cell is covered by microvilli that vary in length, shape and density. They increase the functional peritoneal surface up to 40 m² (17, 28). Variable numbers of microvilli may be seen between different organs, different groups of cells and

even between single cells. The surface of a microvilli is covered by glycosaminoglycans with the most common being hyaluronan (also known as hyaluronic acid). Hyaluronan has been demonstrated both on the cell surface and in pinocytic vesicles. It has been discussed if hyaluronan is derived from the systemic circulation. However, hyaluronan seems to be produced and secreted locally. Mesothelial cells have a sophisticated system of vesicles and vacuoles and like microvilli the concentration of these vesicles and vacuoles varies between cells and sites. Vesicles are involved in the transport of fluid and particulate matter from the peritoneal cavity through the peritoneal surface. Experimental studies indicate that particles up to 100 nm can be transported through the mesothelial cell via micropinocytosis. The interstitial area between the mesothelial cells is complex with adjacent cells often overlapping and widely spread junctions and desmosomes between cells. In response to an activated immune system is likely that an inflammatory response on the mesothelial surface results in the release of cytokines. This action polarizes the mesothelial surface and promotes transmesothelial migration of white blood cells, including neutrophils and monocytes (17, 24, 26, 27, 29-33).

•Cytokines/Chemokines

IL-1, -6, -8, -15, MCP-1, RANTES, etc

•Growth factors

TGF-β, PDGF, FGF, VEGF, etc

•ECM-related molecules

•Collagen I, III, Fibronectin, Hyaluronan, etc

•Proteases

•MMPs, TIMPs, etc.

•Coagulation/Fibrinolysis

•PA , PAI, Thrombin, etc.

•Adhesion molecules

•ICAM, VCAM, etc.

•Other molecules

•HSP, NO, etc.

Figure 2: Mesothelial cells are under normal or stimulating conditions able to produce one or more of the following factors as reviewed by S. Mutsaers 2002. Cultured mesothelial cells, Photo by P. Falk (2003)

Furthermore, under normal or stimulated conditions, mesothelial cells have the capacity to produce several factors such as inflammatory proteins and ECM molecules involved in inflammation and tissue repair. In certain conditions, this process is regulated by growth factors, such as transforming growth factor-beta (TGF- β) (34). In experimental settings mesothelial cells are capable of producing interleukin-15 which is important in the process of antigen presentation to mononuclear cells (21). Mesothelial cells are also important in maintaining and balancing the fibrinolytic clearing capacity, which affects formation of

adhesions, by the production and secretion of plasminogen activators and their inhibitors (24, 35, 36). Mesothelial cells have the capacity to produce a variety of factors and some of them are summarized in Figure 2 (24).

Peritoneal repair and regeneration

The exact mechanism behind peritoneal and mesothelial repair is not fully understood. In 1919 Hertzler found that small and large peritoneal defects healed at the same rate (37). It was concluded that there must be other healing processes in place in addition to proliferation and migration from the wound edges (as in dermal wound healing). Under normal conditions regenerative properties of the peritoneum are remarkable, with rapid simultaneous epithelialization of the entire surface in a short period of time.



Figure 3: (Left) Schematic presentation of suggested origins of the regenerating mesothelium. 1) Migration of mesothelial cells close to the edge of damage. 2) Exfoliation of cells adjacent to the damage or 3) or from opposing surfaces. 4) Free-floating cells. 5) Transformation of macrophages. 6) Submesothelial mesenchymal derivated precursor cells. 7) Bone marrow derived circulating precursors (Modified from Mutsaers, 2002). (Right) Cultured human mesothelial cells, 24 hours after a predefined damage on the mesothelial surface. In a single layer of cells migrating and proliferating cells close to the damage surface could be seen (white arrows, Photo by P. Falk, 2000).

Trauma stimulates structural cell changes to facilitating repair. After trauma to the peritoneum in the form of a lesion, the damaged area is invaded and infiltrated by inflammatory cells within the next 36 hours. Due to increased vascular permeability, caused by histamine, an inflammatory response results in the release of active components. Polymorphonuclear (PMN) cells, macrophages and platelets together with fibrinogen in the peritoneal exudation forms a primary fibrin clot. Under normal conditions fibrinolytic activity will degrade the fibrin resulting in the formation of fibrin degradation products (FDP) (16). A number processes have been proposed which result in recruitment of new mesothelial cells, including migration of nearby cells, exfoliation of cells from adjacent or opposing surfaces, free floating cells, transformation of serosal macrophages or underlying fibroblasts, submesothelial mesenchymal cells or bone marrow derived precursors (24) (Figure 3). During ideal conditions both small and large defects on the peritoneum will regenerate within a week after

the damage (16, 38) (Figure 3). Although regeneration can lead to restoration of the peritoneal lining this is not always the case after surgery. Damaged surfaces can adhere to each other and form a postoperative adhesion, which in turn can cause complications.

Adhesion formation

The formation of postoperative peritoneal adhesions is specific to the serosal response to injury. Post surgical adhesions typically occur when there is an imbalance between deposition and degradation of fibrin resulting in persistent remnants of the fibrin matrix. Histological studies have shown that the healing process is similar to normal healing at the first, but a few days post surgery the fibrin matrix is then gradually invaded by reparative cells and the fibrin is replaced by connective tissue containing macrophages and fibroblasts. The adhesions are often covered with mesothelial cells and are also containing blood vessels. After one week fibroblasts produce collagen bundles and elastin (39). Nerve fibers have also been detected in abdominal adhesion (38, 40).



Figure 4: Schematic illustration of the process in adhesion formation.

The fibrinolytic system has a major impact in the early phase of postoperative adhesion formation. Under certain conditions, an imbalance of one or more components in this system, normally involved in the healing of the peritoneal surface, may leave an excess of fibrin matrix in the wound area thus contributing to adhesion formation (Figure 4).

The fibrinolytic system

In many biological systems, it is critical to maintain equilibrium between stimulators and inhibitors. The degradation of fibrin is highly regulated by the fibrinolytic system. Briefly, at the end of the coagulation cascade fibrinogen is converted into fibrin in the presence of thrombin. Fibrin together with aggregated platelets form the primary clot that stops the initial bleeding. When this function is complete the clot needs to be lysed to restore vascular patency. The fibrinolytic system is capable of lysing the primary clot by converting plasminogen into plasmin. This conversion is balanced by plasminogen activators and their inhibitors. Complete resolution of the fibrin clot results in fibrin degradation products (FDP) (41). Plasmin has the ability to resolve fibrin completely. However, extended fibrin generation with limited or no degradation results in a permanent structure by conversion of fibrin mesh into connective tissue.

The fibrin clearing capacity in the peritoneal cavity is similar to that of the systemic circulation. Similar to the endothelium, cells covering the peritoneal surface are capable of producing and secreting tissue-type plasminogen activator (t-PA) and urokinase plasminogen activator (uPA) and the plasminogen activator inhibitor -1 and -2 (PAI-1, PAI-2) (35). A balance between plasminogen activators and their inhibitors is crucial for the peritoneal fibrin clearing capacity (42, 43) (Figure 5).



Figure 5: A schematic illustration on the components in the fibrinolytic system

Plasminogen activators

Plasmin and plasminogen activators are members of a glycoprotein family (serine proteases) and are present as active forms or as complex bound to one of their inhibitors.

t-PA is the main plasminogen activator in plasma and has been identified in many types of human tissue (35, 44, 45). It is highly fibrin specific and t-PA activity may be increased up to 1000-fold in the presence of fibrin (46). Active t-PA will be rapidly inactivated by 1:1 complex binding to the inhibitor PAI-1 (47, 48). The main source for t-PA production is believed to be the vascular endothelium. However, there is evidence that other cells like macrophages (49) and mesothelial cells (35, 36) also have the capacity to produce and secrete t-PA. Hence, in the peritoneal cavity, the mesothelium is likely to be a major source of t-PA.

uPA is another plasminogen activator, present in plasma and tissue and is the main activator in urine (50, 51). It is likely that uPA and t-PA are equally efficient in terms of fibrin degradation capacity (52). There is evidence that uPA can be present in the abdominal cavity (53) released from mesothelial cells (36) and it may be of importance in peritoneal wound healing. It is also reported that uPA plays a role in inflammation and spreading of metastatic cancer (54, 55) by facilitating the migration of cancer cells into other tissues. The role of uPA and its receptor in ovarian cancer (56), as well as surface bound plasminogen activation in tumour growth (57) has also been documented. However, since t-PA is highly fibrin specific (46, 58) and more than 95% of the fibrinolytical capacity in the peritoneal cavity is exerted by t-PA (59, 60), the role of uPA in the peritoneal tissue repair is poorly understood.

Plasminogen activator inhibitors

PAI-1 is the primary inhibitor of both t-PA and uPA and is produced and secreted by endothelial cells in the vascular wall (61-63). Moreover, PAI-1 has also been shown to be produced or secreted by platelets (64), macrophages (65), fibroblasts (66), and by mesothelial cells (35, 36, 67). Several stimuli including, inflammatory mediators or endotoxin (36), may also promote secretion of PAI-1 in cell culture systems. PAI-1 can inactivate t-PA in plasma within a few minutes (63). During inactivation PAI-1 forms inactive complexes with both t-PA and uPA.

PAI-2 was first found in placenta (68) and was known as "the placenta inhibitor", for a long period of time. In pregnant women plasma concentrations of PAI-2 increased during pregnancy, with a peak and an immediate decrease associated with the delivery (69). Later it was demonstrated that PAI-2 was present in amniotic fluid (70), in plasma during sepsis (71), and in the peritoneal cavity and secreted by macrophages (72) and mesothelial cells (36). A role of PAI-2 in ovarian cancer has also been described (73). PAI-1 is more fast acting than the PAI-2 and it has been suggested that PAI-1 and PAI-2 have different biological functions (74). Although PAI-2 has been detected in the peritoneal environment (74) its role in peritoneal tissue repair is unclear. Like PAI-1, PAI-2 also forms inactive complexes with the plasminogen activators t-PA and uPA.

Other active plasmin inhibitors in blood are α 2-macroglobulin, α 2-antiplasmin and α 1antitrypsin. Of these, α -2 antiplasmin is the most specific to plasmin. Since these inhibitors act more slowly than plasminogen activator inhibitors, it is conceivable that they could have different biological functions, and the role of plasmin inhibitors is poorly understood in the context of peritoneal fibrinolysis (63, 75).

Factors in the peritoneal environment

There are additional components in the peritoneal environment that can affect peritoneal tissue repair directly, or indirectly, via the fibrinolytic system. This would include factors that are likely to be produced or secreted into the abdominal cavity.

Transforming growth factor beta

TGF- β **s** are multifunctional cytokines and have unique abilities to initiate activities resulting in net synthesis of new connective tissue. TGF- β s can interact with interleukins and other cytokines in the activation of the immune system. They also have the capacity to stop the proliferation of cells, and initiate differentiation in a variety of cell systems such as endothelial cells, keratinocytes and some malignant cells (76).

TGF- β belongs to a superfamily of polypeptide molecules, and are designated TGF- β_{1-5} . There are three mammalian forms of TGF- β_{5} (TGF- β_{1-3}). TGF- β_{4} is found in chickens, and TGF- β_{5} is found in frogs (77, 78). TGF- β_{1-3} are secreted in a latent form from cells including platelets (79) as a precursor. This latent form can be converted and activated in several ways, including proteolytic cleavage by denaturing agents such as urea or guanidine hydrochloride (79), extreme pH and temperature changes. These mechanisms have been demonstrated *in vitro* (80, 81) and similar mechanisms are likely to be of importance *in vivo* (82). In cell proliferation, the effect of TGF- β is determined by its influence on the cell cycle and the effects on growth arrest, proliferation and apoptosis. In most epithelial, endothelial and hematopoetic cells, TGF- β inhibits cell proliferation by blocking the cell in G1 phase (83). However, the effect of TGF- β on the peritoneal mesothelial lining is not fully elucidated.

TGF- β also interacts with the ECM, which is important in the wound healing processes. TGF- β normally stimulates ECM production by mesenchymal and epithelial cells, at the transcriptional level (84). The stimulatory role of TGF- β in scar formation, is well documented (85). TGF- β can promote ECM production by increasing synthesis of matrix proteins, including collagen type I, II, III, IV, V, VII and fibronectin (86, 87) together with an inhibiting of ECM proteolysis and degradation. These mechanisms combined leads to a net accumulation of ECM. This is accomplished by the inhibitory effect of TGF- β on the secretion of matrix degrading enzymes such as matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), specifically MMP-1 and -3 and the effect on plasminogen activators (88). Additionally, the expression of inhibitors of proteolytic enzymes is increased by TGF- β such as PAI-1 and tissue inhibitor of matrix metalloproteinases-1 and 2 (TIMP-1, -2) (89). Not surprisingly, TGF- β_1 plays a central role in wound healing and in scar formation by stimulating fibrosis (87, 90, 91). Antibodies against TGF- β_1 have been shown to reduce the scarring process (92) in subcutaneous wounds in animals.

The effect of TGF- β on key mechanisms in peritoneal tissue repair has only been partially evaluated. TGF- β_1 has been reported to downregulate mRNA expression of t-PA (93) and increase the mRNA expression of PAI-1 in human bronchial epithelial cells (94) and in transformed mesothelial cells (95). In human pleural cells, TGF- β_1 has been observed to affect fibrinolytic components (20). However, it is unclear if these effects are similar in human peritoneal mesothelial cells. In experimental models of adhesion formation it has been demonstrated that the addition of TGF- β_1 can increase the numbers and severity of intra abdominal adhesions after surgery (96). Moreover, by using a neutralizing antibody to TGF- β_1 , adhesions could be reduced (97) in animals supporting a role of TGF- β in peritoneal repair.

17

There might be multiple sources for TGF- β in the abdominal cavity; degranulation of platelets at sites of tissue injury, from surrounding tissue and from the mesothelium itself. It is reasonable to assume that if TGF- β is present in the abdominal cavity this would affect the fibrin degradation capacity locally, in favor of the formation of adhesions.

Hyaluronan

To be consistent, this work refers to hyaluronic acid, hyaluronan or sodium hyaluronate as hyaluronan.

The microvilli on the mesothelial cells are covered by glycosaminoglycans. The most common is hyaluronan (24, 30), a high molecular weight polysaccharide first described and found in the vitreous fluid (hyalos) in the eye. Hyaluronic acid, later introduced as hyaluronan (98), has important biological functions (99) in tissues. The concentration of hyaluronan is high in tissues undergoing healing processes (100, 101). Hyaluronan has also been reported to affect inflammatory response (102, 103). There is a relationship between hyaluronan and mitosis, as well as the detachment and movements of cells (104-106). It has also been described that an environment rich in hyaluronan provides a hydrated matrix that facilitates cell migration (107).

Hyaluronan, or hyaluronan based agents to reduce the formation of post-surgical adhesions have been used both in experimental animal models (108-111) and in clinical settings (112-117). Carboxymethylcellulose and hyaluronan (HA-CMC) is one of the most studied materials in this context. In patients undergoing colectomy the use of a of HA-CMC membrane (114) was effective in reducing adhesion formation. Moreover, in gynaecological patients undergoing laparotomy use of a hyaluronan solution as a precoating solution, was reported to be effective in reducing the formation of adhesions (115). The clinical outcome as reviewed by Reijnen *et al* (118) was that the incidence of severe adhesions was reduced by approximately 40 per cent.

There are several mechanisms that might explain why hyaluronan-based agents can reduce adhesion formations. The mechanical separation of the peritoneal surfaces during the first post-operative days may be the most important mechanism. General improvement of the healing process due to the present hydrated matrix might also be of importance. However, there might be local effects on the mesothelial lining, but this is poorly understood.

Other factors in the peritoneal environment

Besides TGF- β and hyaluronan other factors are present in the peritoneal cavity. They could also influence the repair processess. Both matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) and their inhibitors (TIMPs) have been demonstrated in the peritoneal environment and are likely involved in peritoneal tissue repair. Both of these are affected by TGF- β resulting in a net accumulation of connective tissue. Since the function of MMPs is to completely or partially degrade the extra cellular matrix, an imbalance of MMPs may influence in the healing process as well (14, 81, 87, 89).

Cytokines are found in the peritoneal environment and several mediators may be of importance in the inflammatory response. Both tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) and lipopolysaccharide (LPS) are likely to be involved in normal peritoneal healing and during peritonitis. Interestingly, these factors have been reported to affect the fibrin clearing capacity in the peritoneal cavity (35, 36). Other factors such as interleukins and adhesion molecules are also most likely involved in the peritoneal healing process as reviewed (14, 119).

In the present study, the focus has been on two factors; TGF- β and hyaluronan.

The use of experimental models

There are several important reasons for using experimental models in the study of peritoneal tissue repair. Firstly, the identification and isolation of mechanisms influencing various biological functions could be performed and monitored in a controlled environment. Secondly, the use of controlled experimental settings allows the study of these effects over time, which would be difficult to perform in a clinical setting. Thirdly, in the clinical setting the peritoneal cavity is available for only a short period of time during surgery, which could influence interpretation of results. Finally, experimental models are important in the understanding of biological effects likely to occur during abdominal surgery since experimentation on clinical subjects poses limitations.

AIM OF THE THESIS

The aim of this thesis was to investigate the effects of transforming growth factor beta and hyaluronan using different experimental models in order to further understand mechanisms of peritoneal repair.

The specific aims were:

- To investigate the presence of transforming growth factor-beta 1 (TGF-β₁) in peritoneal tissue in patients with adhesion formation and its possible relationship with fibrinolytic components (Paper I)
- To determine whether TGF-β₁ influences the expression of fibrinolytic components in cultured human peritoneal mesothelial cells (Paper II)
- To determine whether hyaluronan affects the expression of fibrinolytic components in cultured human peritoneal mesothelial cells (Paper III)
- To determine whether hyaluronan affects proliferation rate in cultured human peritoneal mesothelial cells (Paper IV)
- To a) investigate the presence and activation profile of TGF-β₁, TGF-β₂ and TGF-β₃ in the human peritoneal cavity and to compare with that of plasma during surgery in the clinic; b) investigate the effect of different TGF-β isoforms and concentrations on the mesothelial proliferation rate in experimental models (Paper V)

METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS

General considerations

Sampling of human material and isolation of human peritoneal mesothelial cells was approved by the Regional Ethics committee at Göteborg University, Göteborg, Sweden. All subjects consented prior to participation.

The initial human study (Paper I)

Question

The question in the first study was whether transforming growth factor-beta 1 (TGF- β_1) is present in the peritoneal tissue in patients, and if so investigate the possible relationship of TGF- β_1 with fibrinolytical components.

Human subjects

In the first study, the role of TGF- β_1 in human peritoneal tissue and its possible relationship with decreased fibrinolytic capacity was investigated. For this reason, peritoneal biopsies were taken from twenty-two patients undergoing abdominal surgery for a colorectal disease. All patients (12 men and 10 women) had previously undergone surgery and all had preexisting adhesions to varying degrees at the operation. Patients were excluded if any intraabdominal infections or disseminated cancer was present. The mean age of subjects was 68 (range 37-91) years at the time of surgery.

Tissue sampling

A 5x5 mm biopsy was excised from the parietal peritoneum by dissecting the peritoneum from the underlying tissue. Furthermore, from some patients it was possible to sample adhesion tissue during adhesiolysis. During sampling, care was taken not to include extraneous tissue to minimize confounding factors. For this reason it was only possible to sample adhesion tissue from 10 out of 22 patients. Since blood include the factors of interest all tissue samples were quickly rinsed in saline solution to remove blood. Thereafter samples were put in pre-labelled air tight tubes and frozen at -70°C. Biopsies were stored frozen until processed further with homogenisation and biochemical assays.

Tissue homogenisation and protein extraction

Both peritoneal and adhesion samples were homogenised in the same manner. The method was developed to assay protein concentration in tissue and has been previously described in detail (43). All tissue samples were homogenised in batches to minimise effects of systematic multiple processing errors in tissue handling. Briefly, both peritoneal and adhesion tissue samples were rinsed in ice cold (0°C) homogenisation buffer (PBS pH 7.4, sodium chloride 0.5 mol/L, Triton X-100, 0.01%), weighed, cut into smaller pieces and transferred to an ice-cold tube to a final concentration of 40 mg tissue/mL buffer. Homogenisation was performed using an Ultra Turrax homogenizer which was gradually increased in speed to 24 000 rpm. The homogenate was aspirated on 0°C ice into an Eppendorf tube for centrifugation at 10 000g for 3 min at 4°C. The supernatant was aliquoted in several small 250µL tubes and stored in -70°C until biochemical assay.

Several types of extraction buffers have been used for the extraction of proteins from tissues. Depending on the factor assay, a range of buffers can be used for a particular assay. The buffer used in the present work was selected because of its lack of interference with subsequent assays. This buffer has been used to process tissue from peritoneum and adhesion tissue (120-122), colon (123), appendix (124), and certain tumours (125-127) with reproducible results. The homogenisation technique have been reported to be used to extract proteins including snap-freezing of tissue followed by crushing, detergent lysis, or controlled mechanical homogenization by using an electric homogenizer (128, 129). The current method using an electric homogenizer is convenient since it is useful for both protein extraction and RNA extraction. Moreover, the homogeniser can easily be cleaned, and even autoclaved if needed, minimizing systemic errors.

Efficiency of extraction

A potential confounding factor could be the effectiveness of protein extraction. In the present experimental studies on repeated extractions on the same tissue sample, it was observed that almost all of the protein fraction (>97%) was extracted from the tissue during the first process. Thus, the technique was efficient and results obtained likely to accurately reflect tissue concentrations.

22

However, a disadvantage of the method is that the homogenizer has a limited homogenate volume of approximately 1-3 mL. We have previously observed that an optimal weight/volume ratio is about 40 mg tissue per mL buffer (130). Because of this, the maximum amount of tissue that can be in each sample is approximately 120 mg, which provides sufficient homogenate volume for several assays. On the other hand, we have also discovered that the minimal tissue weight is 10 mg by doing serial dilutions of the same sample. These experiments showed that samples less than 10 mg increased the error substantially (unpublished observation). Samples less than 10 mg have therefore been avoided, and none of the biopsies used in the study were below 40 mg each.

Biochemical assays

In the initial study, the detection of proteins was performed using commercial available enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). By using an antibody-antigen reaction, as well as an enzyme reaction, this technique usually converts a peroxidase sensitive substrate into a colour. Light absorption at a certain wavelength is then quantified using a spectrophotometer to assess the concentration. Internal standards of known concentrations are used to quantify the optical densities of the test samples. The antibody-antigen reaction in the initial step makes these assays very specific to the target. However, depending on what epitope the antibody is directed to, the assays cannot always discriminate different conformations of a protein such as a latent or active form.

In the first study, levels of t-PA antigen, uPA antigen and PAI-1 antigen were assayed with commercial assay kits from Biopool (Umeå, Sweden). The inactive complex between t-PA and PAI-1 (t-PA/PAI-complex) was measured using an assay from Novo Nordisk (Bagsvaerd, Denmark).

A method from Promega was used to measure both the active and total amount of TGF- β_1 . First, the active form was assayed. Then the latent TGF- β_1 form was assayed following activation by acidification of an additional sample with HCl (1 mol/L) to pH 2.7-3.0 in a separate tube followed by neutralising and further dilution. The total amount can then be analysed on a separate immuno plate in an additional assay as described by the manufacturer. In all assays the detected protein was normalised to the wet weight of the homogenised tissue. This method was well established in the laboratory and has been observed to be comparable to normalizing to total protein content or to DNA (120).

23

Variability of the assays and quality control

Intra-assay variations reflect the variations between several samples within the same ELISA plate and inter-assay variations, the variations between several plates. These variations are known as the coefficient of variation (CV) and are expressed in % as the product of the standard deviation divided with the mean. For the assays in the present study the inter-assay variations for t-PA and uPA antigen was 10% and for PAI-1 9% according to the manufacturer. The inter-assay variation for the t-PA/PAI-1 complex was 10%, and the intra-assay CV was below 9% for all fibrinolytical factors. For TGF- β_1 the inter-assay variation between several immuno plates was 1.6% and the within assay variation was 11.6% according to the manufacturers specification when 20 determinations were performed with 4 different operators. The intra-assay variation for the TGF- β_1 assay is comparatively high. However, this assay was evaluated in the lab before, during and after this study and a value between 5 and 10 % was more likely to be applicable when 3 operators were involved.

The number of operators was kept to a minimum to standardize these procedures and to minimize intra-operator variability. All tissue homogenisations and protein extractions were done by a single operator, and the ELISA assays were performed by two persons. Quality control of these assays included samples with known concentrations (usually seven different concentrations) and a reagent blank on each plate. Additionally, each plate had several control samples (both at high and low concentrations) that were used in between several ELISA plates to assess the inter assay variability. Unexpected values or values that differed more than 10% between the replicates were reanalysed. A comprehensive quality tracking system was established from start of assay to the final dataset. Finally, a standard operating procedure for each assay was established. These procedures were used for all assays performed at the laboratory, including this thesis (Paper I to V).

Scoring of adhesions

It is well known that adhesion formation is variable and that the quality of adhesions can be different. In order to categorize pre-existing adhesions, a scoring system which has been used during pelvic surgery (8) was adapted for scoring abdominal adhesions. Because of the inherent challenges in categorizing adhesion formation, the system was simplified to describe objective findings rather than to utilize quality assessments. For example, extent of adhesions

was categorized into either the site of previous surgery (to the site) or to well beyond the surgical site (extensive). The quality of adhesion was simplified into two groups reflecting the potential clinical impact as filmy (separated by blunt dissection) or vascular (separated by sharp dissection and causing bleeding). Lastly, an assessment was made whether an adhesion distorted tissue planes to the extent there was a risk of organ damage during adhesiolysis (120). All assessments were made by experienced surgeons.

The first mesothelial study (Paper II)

Question

In the second paper, the question was whether different concentrations of TGF- β_1 influenced the expression of fibrinolytic components in cultured human peritoneal mesothelial cells by measuring the effect at the protein and mRNA level.

Cell culture

A cell culture model using mesothelial cells had been established. Cell culture and other experimental models to study local mechanisms *in vivo* have been developed and utilized for a number of years in the lab with both endothelial cells derived from human umbilical cords (HUVEC) and from adult veins (HAVEC) (131-134) and from cultured fibroblasts derived from human abdominal skin tissue (135). Culture conditions and techniques for identification are similar between endothelial cells and mesothelial cells. The methodological principles for isolation and general culture of mesothelial cells will be described further.

Mesothelial cell culture

The first mesothelial cell culture model established in the laboratory was based on the work done by van Hinsbergh *et al* (35). However, the Dutch group used omentally derived mesothelial cells and the present work uses cells derived from another source. Different techniques for isolating mesothelial cells and the identification of cultured mesothelial cells have been described in detail (36). The mesothelial cells used in the present study were isolated from a total of four patients undergoing elective surgery for colorectal reasons. None of the patients had any ongoing infections or peritonitis.

The cells were isolated as previously described (36). In brief, aspirated peritoneal fluid was put in a 50 mL tube and centrifugated at 650g in 20°C for 10 min. The supernatant was discarded and the pellet suspended in 5 mL complete E199 culture medium. This medium contained; Medium E199, Foetal Calf Serum (FCS), L-glutamine, antibiotics (PEST), ECGF prepared according to Maciag *et al* (136) and Heparin. The cells were then put into a 25cm² culture bottle (Cell+, Sarstedt, Germany) and incubated (Forma, Thermo Fisher) at 37°C with a 5% concentration of CO₂ to maintain pH of the culture medium at pH 7.3-7.4. The suspension of cells was left to attach to the bottle and rinsed with fresh culture medium the next day. All cultures were monitored using an inverted microscope (Axiovert 25, Carl Zeiss AG). Complete culture medium was changed every second or third day. The cultures were further sub-cultivated with trypsin/EDTA solution when a 75-85% confluence was reached. A split ratio of 1:2-1:4 was used depending on the size of the seeding area and the experimental setup.



Figure 6: (Left) Phase contrast microscopy of human primary mesothelial cells in culture. Mesothelial cells in culture are elongated and form monocell layers (Size marker 100µm). In comparison to human adult vein endothelial cells (HAVEC) that forms a more "cobblestone" like appearance (Upper right) and human skin fibroblasts that is not contact inhibited in culture, growing in several layers (Lower right). Photo by P. Falk, (2003, 1996 and 1999)

Identification of mesothelial cells

Identification of mesothelial cells was performed using an immunofluoroscence technique based on previously described methods (35, 36, 137, 138). Briefly, established parallel cultures were assessed visually by inverted microscopy for their morphologic appearance. Mesothelial specificity was assessed using primary antibodies against intra cellular cytokeratin -8, -18, -19, vimentin, von Willebrand factor and fibroblast specific antibodies, together with FITC-labelled secondary antibodies and an UV-light source on the microscope. Morphological elongated appearance (Figure 6) and positive immunostaining for cytokeratin and vimentin in cells, which were negative for endothelial and fibroblast antigen indicated mesothelial cell cultures. Using this methodology it was confirmed by electron microscopy that these cells had microvilli and thus matched the characteristics of mesothelium (36). As previously mentioned, primary cultured mesothelial cells lose their specific mesothelial phenotype after the fourth passage in culture (36) and a regression towards a more fibroblast like cell was seen when cells were cultured beyond the fourth passage. For that reason, no experiments using cells were performed after the third passage.

Sources of mesothelial cells

It has been reported that by homogenizing biopsies from human omental tissue, cells could be isolated during extraction and subsequent centrifugations (35). Since the omentum is rich in capillaries, potential contamination with endothelial cells, is a possibility. Thus, it is imperative to rule out contamination with endothelial cells. In the present thesis cells originated from the peritoneal fluid. When different mesothelial isolation techniques were compared the use of peritoneal fluid seemed preferable since it was a repeatable and less invasive method than extracting a piece of tissue from the omentum and at the same time minimized risk of contamination from endothelial cells.

Another potential source could be a transformed cell line. During initial experimental set-up the transformed cell line, Met-5A, was used to establish growth time, correct split ratio, etc. before the main experiments were performed. However, it was soon discovered that this particular cell line did not express fibrinolytic components to the same extent as human primary isolated cells (unpublished observation) when assessed after stimulation with proinflammatory agents (TNF-alpha) or endotoxin (LPS) (35, 36). Thus, the use of a commercial available transformed mesothelial cell line for these investigations did therefore not seem to be an attractive option.

To enable a steady supply of cells for multiple experiments cryopreservation was used. Parallel cultures from some of the isolated cell lines were stored in cryo tubes submerged in liquid nitrogen for use in confirmatory or complementary tests. The liquid nitrogen storage did not affect culture conditions or immunological specificities when compared to the results from the original cultures (unpublished observation).

27

Biochemical assays

As with the initial study, all of the assays used were commercial assays; t-PA antigen was assayed using Imulyse t-PA, PAI-1 and PAI-2 antigen was assyed using TintElize PAI-1 and TintElize PAI-2 (Biopool, Sweden) and urokinase antigen levels were detected by EUMIX-5 (Monozyme, Denmark). The active fraction of t-PA and the complex between t-PA and PAI-1 were detected using Funktionell tPA and Funktionell tPA/PAI-1 complex (NovoNordisk, Denmark), respectively.

In contrast to the ELISAs used the active fraction of t-PA is measured by using an antibody to bind the t-PA molecule to the bottom of the assay plate, without blocking the active site of the protein. As previously described, the *in vivo* function of t-PA is to convert the present inactive plasminogen into active plasmin, a reaction that is enhanced by the presence of fibrin. In the "Funktionell t-PA" assay, plasminogen and fibrin dimer is added to initiate the reaction. In conjunction with a plasmin sensitive substrate the reaction results in a measurable color. In the present paper, biochemical assays were normalized to cell count and expressed as concentration/ 10^6 cells to reduce errors due to difference in cell density.

TGF- β_1 treatment and experimental settings

The concentrations selected for TGF- β_1 stimulation were from the same as previously reported under similar conditions (93, 95). TGF- β_1 used for this study was purchased commercially (R&D Systems) and diluted to 0.1, 1 and 10 ng/mL according to instructions from the manufacturer.

Human mesothelial cells from the second passage were seeded into 3.83 cm^2 12 well dishes. Freshly trypsinated cells were suspended into fresh culture medium at a cell density of 0.9×10^5 cells/well. Cells were further cultured until confluent. In order to synchronize the cell cycles of the cultured cells, an additional 48 hours exposure to reduced serum concentration of FCS (10%) was used. Following this, the conditioned media were removed and replaced with medium containing the different TGF- β_1 concentrations (0.1-10 ng/mL) and with a further reduction in FCS (0.2%) to minimize impact of potential TGF- β_1 contamination from FCS. Cells with no addition of TGF- β_1 but medium only served as untreated controls. After 24 hours, conditioned medium were collected and frozen in aliquots for protein detection.

RNA preparation

In order to protect samples from RNA degradation, all chemicals and materials used for cell culture and molecular biology were purchased RN:ase free and handled aseptically. Total cellular RNA was isolated using Trizol (Life Technologies) followed by centrifugation with chloroform and isopropyl alcohol. The aqueous phase, containing the total RNA, was then washed with alcohol and dried. The RNA pellet was dissolved in water and a small sample was diluted and measured as optical density at wavelength 260 and 280nm (A_{260/280nm} ratio) in order to examine RNA/DNA purity. RNA degrades easily and the A_{260/280nm} ratio of degraded RNA has a ratio that is often less than 1.6. Ideally, this ratio should be between 1.6-2.0, as described by the manufacturer. In the present study, the ratio of the first experimental set-up measured between 1.4-1.6. However, in the later experiments the preparations generated ratios above 1.7. Total RNA with a ratio above 1.7 was used for additional experiments.

Detecting the mRNA levels

The technique for detecting mRNA for the fibrinolytical targets used in the present work was established at the Institute for Wound Research, University of Florida (Gainesville, FL, USA). Individual training on laboratory techniques was done on three separate occasions and methods were subsequently implemented in the laboratory in Göteborg. This paper was the first one from our group describing the development of the quantitative competitive reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (Q-RT-PCR) technique (Paper II). For detection of fibrinolytic mRNA by this technique, an external synthetic multiprimer cDNA standard was used generously provided by Prof. Chegini at the Institute for Wound Research. The technique using an external cRNA template has been described previously (139, 140). A more detailed description of the cDNA standard is given in Paper II. The procedure is based on the insertion of sequences of t-PA, uPA, PAI-1, PAI-2, uPA receptor and G3PDH into a plasmid.

| Factors | Sample size (bp) | Template size (bp) | Diff (bp) | Primer sequences |
|--------------|------------------|--------------------|------------|---|
| PAI-1 | 359 | 259 | 100 | Sense: 5' - CAGCAGGTGG CGCAGGCCTC - 3' Antisense: 5' - ACCCAGTCAT TGATGATGAA - 3' |
| PAI-2 | 300 | 219 | 81 | Sense: 5' - TCCACCATGG CCATGGTCTA - 3' Antisense: 5' - GCTCGCAGAC TTCTCACCAA - 3' |
| uPA | 348 | 233 | 115 | Sense: 5' - CATCGAGAAC CAGCCCTGGT - 3' Antisense: 5' - GGCAGGCAGA TGGTCTGTAT - 3' |
| t-PA | 833 or 351 | 591 | 242 or 240 | Sense: 5'- GCCCAGAACG CCTACAGCGG - 3' Antisense: 5' - CACACTCCGT CCAGTCCGGC - 3' |
| uPA receptor | 531 | 417 | 114 | Sense: 5' - CGTCCAAAGG ATGACCGC - 3' Antisense: 5' - GGTCCAGAGG AGAGTGCC - 3' |
| G3PDH | 598 | 424 | 174 | Sense: 5'- CCACCCATGG CAAATTCCAT GGCA - 3' Antisense: 5' - TCTAGACGGC AGGTCAGGTC CACC - 3' |

Table 1: Base pair sizes and primer sequences for the different factors used in the Q-RT-PCR. Differences in base pair sizes varied from 81 to 242 base pairs between sample and template sizes in the different factors. Primer sequences have been previously described (Dou *et al* 1996, Dou *et al* 1999).

In order to obtain a sufficient amount of total RNA, several cell culture wells were pooled together in two groups of three each. The total RNA was isolated from the wells (Figure 7) and 2 µg of total cellular RNA subjected to a standard reverse transcriptase reaction to develop a cDNA library. In separate small PCR-tubes, equal amounts of unknown cDNA sample were added together with one of several dilutions of external cRNA standard $(10^3 - 10^8)$ template copy numbers). All tubes were then subjected to a standard PCR reaction with 1.5 minutes at 94°C, 2 minutes at 58°C and 3 minutes at 72°C for a total of 40 cycles as previously described (140). The resulting PCR products were loaded together with a 100 bp (base pair) molecular marker in a submarine gel electrophoresis on a 1.8% agarose gel containing ethidium bromide 0.1% and then connected to a voltage source at 120 volts DC for 30-40 minutes. Target and sample products from the PCR reaction were separated according to their base pair sizes (Table 1). All gels were then illuminated with UV-light, photographed, scanned in a flat-bed scanner and finally saved as tiff-files on a personal computer. Using an image software program (NIH Image v1.54) different band intensities were determined and normalised to the different base pair sizes. For each reaction, the intensities of band ratios, between the unknown samples and the known template, within each lane (for each PCR tube), were plotted (Y-axis) on a log-log standard curve against the template copy number (X-axis). When the ratio between the sample and the internal standard is equal (ratio=1) on the Y-axis, the concentration could be read on the X-axis expressed as concentration of mRNA copies, as previously described (Figure 7) (140). The presence of the house-keeping-gene G3PDH was used as a positive control in all cDNA samples.



Figure 7: Schematic illustration of the methodological principles on the Q-RT-PCR technique from cultured cells to the graph. With Trizol cells are lysated and total RNA is extracted and a cDNA library is constructed in the RT-reaction. Multiple PCR reactions are performed with known template concentrations together with equal amount of the unknown sample. After PCR-reaction the different products are separated with agarose gel and photographed and band intensities were determined and related to base pair sizes for each template and sample. The template/sample ratio is plotted against the template concentration and unknown sample concentration is determined were the ratio is equal to 1. *Some figures originally published in Scandinavian Journal of Clinical and Laboratory Investigation, Differential regulation of mesothelial cell fibrinolysis by transformong growth factor beta 1; 60; 439-448, Copyright Informa Healthcare, (2000) <hr/>*

This technique was one of the first methods for quantification of a PCR result against a known amount from an external standard template. There are several ways for semiquantitative detection, where the target gene is compared with a normal gene or a housekeeping gene normally expressed in all living cells. However, in the present study, the method is a quantitative detection method where the target primers competitively bind to the target gene in the unknown sample cDNA or the cDNA template with known amount of template copy numbers. Since the template with high concentration external standard will bind more primer than the unknown sample, the specific bands for the sample will increase in intensity in the same way that the band intensities for the template decrease (Figure 7).

This method was implemented in Göteborg in 1997 and used for several years, but has during recent years been replaced by a less labor intensive, more sensitive and reproducible real-time PCR (SmartCycler, Cepheid, USA) as previously described (141).

The second mesothelial study (Paper III)

Question

The third paper addressed the question whether hyaluronan affects expression of fibrinolytic components in cultured human peritoneal mesothelial cells at the protein and mRNA level.

Hyaluronan based agents have been used in clinical settings to reduce the formation of postsurgical adhesion and the mechanism of action is believed to be a physical separation of tissues. However, it is reasonable to assume that there might be a local effect on the mesothelial lining, and on fibrinolytic capacity since has biological effects. In this third work, the mesothelial cell culture model was further used, as well as assay systems for detecting proteins in culture media and intra cellular mRNA.

Mesothelial cell culture

Human peritoneal mesothelial cells were isolated, cultured and characterized in the same manner described earlier (Paper II). For this experimental model, mesothelial cells were isolated from five patients undergoing colorectal surgery for non-infectious reasons. Cells from the third passage were used for all experiments.

The experimental model

Hyaluronan has been reported to reduce intra-abdominal adhesions and abscesses in an animal adhesion model of peritonitis (142). From this study it was hypothesized that hyaluronan could achieve these effects by modulating local fibrinolytic capacity at the peritoneal surface. For this reason, an experimental model was designed to study possible local mechanisms. The use of TNF- α to simulate an ongoing inflammation and LPS to simulate an established infection, has been used in different experimental models (35, 36). Frequently used concentrations are 10µg/mL (for LPS) and 500 U/mL (for TNF- α) and these concentrations were used for this experiment.

Mesothelial cells in the third passage were cultured until confluent layers were established. Following TNF- α (Genzyme, Cambridge, MA, USA) addition to a final concentration of 500 U/mL in culture media, hyaluronan was immediately added. The concentration of hyaluronan (Genzyme, Cambridge, MA, USA) when used in a clinical setting is 0.4%. Several concentrations (0.1, 0.2 and 0.4%) of hyaluronan were used to investigate a possible dose-response. Control cells received medium only. After 24 hours of incubation, the conditioned media were collected from each well and stored in several aliquots at -80°C. When all culture media were aspirated, Trizol reagent was added in order to prepare the total RNA in the same manner as previously described (Paper II). Since t-PA can be stored intracellularly it was of interest to investigate whether cultured cells contained t-PA or other fibrinolytic components that could be measured in the cell lysate. In preparation to assay for intracellular proteins, the cells were frozen to -80°C and then thawed in the incubator at 37°C. This cycle was repeated 3 times to disrupt the cell membranes. After the last cycle the cell suspensions were stored in several aliquots at -80°C until assayed. Since not both total RNA and intracellular proteins could be assayed on the same cultured cells, cells were divided in two equal groups where half of the cells were for total RNA preparation and the other half for the intracellular proteins measurements.

Biochemical assays

The assays used in the present study were similar to the ones presented in the first and second study. Plasminogen activators and inhibitors were analysed using commercially available ELISA kits. The levels of t-PA and PAI-1 antigen were analysed with kits from Biopool and uPA antigen levels were analysed using a kit from Monozyme (Hoersolm, Denmark). Since the cell count per cm² did not differ between wells, the measured values (ng/mL) were recorded and not normalised to cell count.

Detecting the mRNA levels

In order to investigate levels of mRNA for t-PA, uPA and PAI-1, the same methodological techniques were used as described in Paper II. In summary, total cellular RNA from treated or non-treated human mesothelial cells were used for RT-reaction and standard PCR with increasing internal cRNA (10^4 to 10^8) copies per reaction. Each PCR product was separated on an agarose gel, photographed and scanned. Using NIH-Image software, the band intensities were measured and the base-pair corrected ratio between the template and sample was plotted against the template copy number in a log-log graph. The concentration in the unknown samples is defined where the ratio is equal to 1. Found concentrations are expressed as mRNA copies per total µg RNA.

The third mesothelial study (Paper IV)

Question

The fourth paper addresses the question whether increasing concentrations of hyaluronan affect the rate of proliferation of cultured human peritoneal mesothelial cells.

The anti-adhesion effects of hyaluronan have been discussed. The beneficial influences of hyaluronan on wound healing and its important regulatory effects in the inflammatory response, together with its effect in cell migration and attachment by interactions with cell surfaces have been described (99, 102, 103). Hyaluronan may have similar effects in peritoneal repair and therefore the action of hyaluronan based adhesion barriers is not solely restricted to mechanical properties. To further investigate the role of hyaluronan in peritoneal repair, the effect on mesothelial proliferation rate was investigated.

Mesothelial cell culture

Human peritoneal mesothelial cells were isolated, identified and cultured as described in Paper II and III. All experiments were done before the third passage of cells.

Mesothelial cell proliferation

In order to have an understanding of impact of mesothelial repair, a first step was to investigate the proliferation rate of cultured cells. Options to measure proliferation rate included counting viable cells after staining with a vital dye, to measure DNA synthesis, or counting cells by automated counters which rely on dyes and cellular activity at different time points during the experimental process. In this experimental model, a specific colour substrate based on the sodium salt of 2,3-bis[2-Methoxy-4-nitro-5-sulfophenyl]-2H-tetrazolium-5-carboxyanilide inner salt or XTT (Sigma) was used. This XTT-method is based on the cleavage of the tetrazolium ring of XTT, by mitochondrial dehydrogenase in viable cells resulting in water soluble orange formazan crystals. The orange solution is measured spectrophotometrically at a wavelengt of 450 nm (143, 144) indicating an increase or decrease in viable cell numbers between different wells.

This method was established and utilized in a 96-well cell culture system to enhance optical density readings at 450 nm in a multi well plate reader utilizing computer software (V-max

and SoftMax Pro, Molecular Devices, USA). Cell culture medium without phenol red was used to reduce the color background in the proliferation assays. When a proliferation assay was performed, the remaining medium was removed and replaced with complete culture medium E199, without phenol red, containing 200 μ g/mL XTT for an additional 4 hours in a culture incubator. The optical density at 450 nm was measured with a reference wavelength of 690 nm subtracted according to the manufacturer, and expressed as a per cent of the untreated control.

The experimental model (1) – Absence of inflammatory mediators

Rapid mesothelization is favourable in peritoneal healing since it restore tissue integrity earlier. A peritoneal defect is considered healed when mesothelization is completed. The origin of mesothelial cells that contribute to the mesothelial repair is not fully understood. It has been shown that mesothelial cells migrate from the edges of the denuded area, differentiate from underlying cells or originating from a population of "free-floating" cells that can form islands of mesothelium in the defect (Figure 3) (16, 38). In the experimental models described below, remesothelization was simulated both with non-attached cells and attached cells to reflect different mechanisms of remesothelialization.

For this reason, the first experiment (Figure 8, 1a) investigated the effect of hyaluronan on non-attached cells. Mesothelial cells were detached from the culture flasks using Trypsin-EDTA solution, centrifuged, resuspended in fresh culture medium and then counted in a Bürker chamber. Cells were transferred at a density of 30 000 cells/well into a 96-well multi-well plate. Hyaluronan was added to the medium in concentration of 0.05, 0.1, 0.2 and 0.4% and incubated. Control cells received medium only. The colorimetric proliferation assay with XTT was performed after 4 and 24 hours of incubation.

Non-attached Mesothelial cells



Figure 8: Schematic presentation of the two experimental models in absence of inflammatory mediators. In (1a) the hyaluronan was added immediately after seeding of mesothelial cells (non-attached cells) and in (1b) the cells were left to grew for 1 day (attached cells) prior to addition of hyaluronan (HA=hyaluronan).

The second experiment (Figure 8, 1b), investigated the effect of hyaluronan on attached cells. Mesothelial cells were detached in the same manner as described, but the cells were allowed to attach to the surface and to each other. During this time, the cells reached an approximate confluence of 80%. The cells were then exposed to the same concentrations of hyaluronan as described above and colorimetric proliferation assay with XTT was performed after 4 and 24 hours of incubation.

The experimental model (2) – Presence of inflammatory mediators

In conjunction with abdominal surgery or an intraabdominal infection, mesothelial cells are likely to be exposed to inflammatory mediators. In order to simulate this clinical situation, two additional experimental models were prepared. In the first experimental setting (2a), intraoperative contamination of gastrointestinal contents was simulated. The second experiment (2b), simulated an established peritonitis, where the mesothelium has been exposed to inflammatory mediators for a longer period of time.

In the second experiment (Figure 9, 2a), attached mesothelial cells with a confluence of approximately 80 % were treated with either of LPS 10 μ g/mL, TNF- α 500 U/mL or a combination of both. Immediately after this treatment, hyaluronan was added to half of the wells at a final concentration of 0.2 % without removing the LPS or TNF- α . Medium without hyaluronan and LPS/TNF- α served as untreated controls. Separate cell cultures were incubated 4 and 24 hours, followed by determination of the proliferation rate.
Attached Mesothelial cells



Figure 9: Schematic presentation of the two experimental models in the presence of inflammatory mediators. In 2a mesothelial cells were grown to 80% and then treated with either 10 μ g/mL LPS, 500 U/mL TNF-a or the combination of both. Hyaluronan were immediately added and proliferation rate was measured using XTT-assay after 4 and 24 hours. In 2b) mesothelial cells were grown to 80% and then a preincubation for 24 hours with 10 μ g/mL LPS, 500 U/mL TNF-a or the combination of both, was performed following addition of hyaluronan and XTT-assays at 4 and 24 hours (HA=hyaluronan).

In the last part of experiment (Figure 9, 2b), attached mesothelial cells with a confluence of 80 % were pre-incubated with the LPS and TNF- α combination for 24 hours, followed by addition of hyaluronan 0.2 % to half of the wells, without removing the media containing the inflammatory mediators. Similar to 2a, the control cells received medium only and separate cell cultures were incubated for 4 or 24 hours. Colorimetric proliferation assay with XTT was performed after 4 and 24 hours of incubation.

TGF-β isoforms in vivo and effects on cell proliferation in vitro (Paper V)

Question

The fifth and final paper, investigates the presence and activation profile of all TGF- β isoforms, compared with that of plasma during surgery. The effect of different TGF- β isoforms and their concentrations on mesothelial proliferation rate was also studied.

In a wound healing rat model, the most prominent isoform was TGF- β_1 followed by - β_2 and - β_3 (145). The presence of TGF- β_1 and - β_3 has also been demonstrated to be present in peritoneal- and adhesion-tissue in humans (146). However, little is known about the presence of TGF- β s or the activation profile in peritoneal fluid during surgery. Therefore, the first step was to investigate different TGF- β isoforms and activation profiles *in vivo*.

It would also be of interest to determine the effect on proliferation by TGF- β isoforms. A decrease in proliferation rate in both epithelial cells and transformed mesothelial cells of TGF- β_1 have been reported, but the effect of the isoforms TGF- β_2 and - β_3 of human mesothelial cells has not been described. The second step was therefore, to investigate the effect of different TGF- β isoforms on mesothelial proliferation rate *in vitro*.

Human subjects

The presence and activation profile of TGF- β_1 , - β_2 and - β_3 in the peritoneal fluid was investigated in this study. Twenty-three patients undergoing elective open surgery for colorectal cancer were included. None of the patients had any infection, or signs of disseminated disease at the time of surgery. The patients were equally distributed with regard to gender (Male/Female: 11/12) and age at surgery (median age Male/Female; 70/71 years). Most of the surgical procedures were performed by the same surgeons.

Samples from peritoneal serosal fluid and plasma

Peritoneal serosal fluid was obtained by enclosing the small bowel in a sterile plastic bag within the peritoneal cavity during surgery (53). This technique protects the small bowel from damage during surgery and prevents desiccation. Accumulated serosal fluid from the bag was collected at the end of surgery (53). None of the collected samples demonstrated blood macroscopically. The mean volume of fluid from the bag was 20 mL, with a range of 5-67 mL. Time from skin incision to collection of fluid ranged from 35 to 264 minutes, with a mean of 146 minutes.

The expression in peritoneal fluid was compared to corresponding venous blood sampled during the surgery. Samples were collected in three different tubes; Sodium citrate, Diatube (CTAD) (BD, USA) and StabilyteTM (Biopool) to optimise the different biochemical assays that was later to be performed. Both blood and serosal fluid samples were kept on ice (0°C) until centrifugation for 10 minutes at 10 000g at +4°C. All supernatants were stored in pre-labelled aliquots at -80°C until further analysed.

Biochemical assays

In order to compare levels of fibrinolytic components and TGF- β isoforms from peritoneal fluid and plasma, some mechanism had to be devised to correct for potential dilution. The final choice was total protein content in the fluid. This was performed using the DC Protein Assay (BioRad, Hercules, CA, USA). No difference was observed in mean protein content between the peritoneal serosal fluid 42.3±10.7 mg/mL and plasma 43.4±6.9 mg/mL (Mean±SD), respectively. As this method of normalization allows for comparison across different bodily compartments all subsequent enzyme concentrations or activities were normalised to the total protein content of each sample.

Assays used in the present study were similar those previously described for earlier studies. The levels of t-PA, uPA and PAI-1 antigen were analysed using kits from Biopool. The active fraction of t-PA was measured using Chromolize tPA (Biopool). This method was also modified for general plasmin detection (Figure 10).



Figure 10: Schematic principles of different assays for protein detection: A) Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). Capture antibodies is coated in the bottom of an 96-well plate (1). Following wash, the samples, standards and internal controls are added (2). After incubation, wells are washed and secondary antibody conjugated with an enzyme (3) that converts the present substrate that results in a coulor change in the last step (4), where the colour change is proportional to the amount of antigen bound. B) Bio-functional immunosorbent assay (BIA) is similar to ELISA in the first steps (1,2). An antigen is bound initially without blocking the active sites of the protein of interest which could convert a plasmin sensivity substrate (3). The change in colour is proportional to the amount of t-PA converted plasminogen (example: Chromolize t-PA). C) Plasmin detection by adding the sample (1) together with a plasmin sensitive substrate (2) that detects converted plasminogen generated from both t-PA and uPA (Plg=Plasminogen, Fib=Fibrinmonomer, Substr=Plasmin sensitive substrate).

Likewise, commercially available methods were used for detecting TGF- β isoforms. The method from Promega was used (Paper I) for detecting TGF- β_1 . TGF- β_2 was also analysed using a method from Promega. According to the manufacturer, the lower detection limit for TGF- β_2 was 32 pg/mL. The intra-assay variations were 7.4% at 767 pg/mL and 9.2% at 229 pg/mL. The inter-assay variations were 6.1% at 756 pg/mL and 27% at 94 pg/mL, indicating the method was less sensitive at low concentrations, close to the lower detection limit. For

TGF-β₃ a commercially available ELISA from R&D Systems (Abingdon, UK) was used. No lower detection limit or intra/inter assay variation was specified by the manufacturer. Therefore, the lower detection limit was defined as the lowest level that could be distinguished from the blank sample, typically 3 standard deviations above the mean optical density of the blank. The intra- and inter-assay variations were determined by analysing one sample with low and one sample with high concentrations, in replicates (n=4-6) within the same plate (intra-assay CV%), and with repeated measures between several plates (inter assay CV%). The lower detection limit thus calculated for the TGF- β_3 was 25 pg/mL and the intraand inter-assay variations (CV) were 2-4% and 5-12%, respectively, depending on high or low concentrations. Higher concentrations gave a lower variability in CV%, in contrast to the lower concentrations that frequently varied between 10-12%. Measurements of active and total amounts of TGF- β isoforms were similar among the different assays. The active fractions could be measured directly in the ELISA plate using the kits provided. However to measure the total amount of TGF- β isoforms each sample needed to be acidified to pH 3.0 using 1 mol/L HCl, followed by a 15-min incubation at 22°C, resulting in activation of all TGF-β. To neutralise samples, 1 mol/L NaOH was supplemented before additional dilution and application to a second ELISA plate, according to the manufacturer's instructions. All results were normalized to total protein content using the DC protein assay. When analysing venous blood for t-PA, Stabilyte[™] plasma was used for t-PA activity, and for PAI-1 antigen the Diatube (CTAD) plasma was used. For the t-PA antigen, uPA antigen and TGF- β assays citrated plasma was used.

Mesothelial cell proliferation

With an experimental model to study human mesothelial cell proliferation in place (Paper IV), the effect of several concentrations of different TGF- β isoforms on mesothelial cell proliferation was studied. Concentrations of TGF- β isoforms found during surgery were used for this experiment. In the previously described experimental model, both attached and non-attached cells were used, simulating different stages in mesothelial repair. In this model, only attached mesothelial cells were used to simulate the reaction from intact mesothelial layer in presence of different TGF- β isoforms. The XTT based technique to measure mesothelial cell proliferation was previously described in detail (Paper IV). Cell culture medium without phenol red was used to reduce the colour background. Using a plate reader and computer based software optical density was determined and calculated as percent of untreated control.

The experimental model; Effects of TGF- β isoforms on mesothelial proliferation

All three TGF- β isoforms used in the mesothelial proliferation model and all isoforms were purchased from R&D Systems, and were suspended in sterile HCl (4 mmol/L) and BSA (0.1%) (Sigma) to activate the TGF- β isoforms. Additional dilutions (from 1x10⁻⁴ to 1x10⁴ pg/mL) of activated (acidified) TGF- β_{1-3} were done in culture medium without phenol red and with 1% FCS only. The highest concentration was chosen according to what has previously been used (Paper II) and lowest concentrations were similar to that found during surgery.

As previously described in Paper II-IV, primary isolated human peritoneal mesothelial cells were cultured until the second or third passage. From the second passage, mesothelial cells were subcultured to 96-well cell culture plates with a cell density of $2x10^4$ cells/well and were maintained for 3-4 days until cultures were 70-80% confluent. Mesothelial cells were preincubated for 24 hours with medium containing 1% FCS only and then stimulated with increasing concentrations (from 1×10^{-4} to 1×10^{4} pg/mL) of acidified and activated TGF- β_1 , - β_2 and $-\beta_3$ for 16 hours in culture medium with 1% FCS only and without phenol red. Cells cultured with medium only, served as untreated controls. Mesothelial cell proliferation (XTTassay) was measured by adding substrate to a concentration of 200 µg/mL in medium without phenol red. The formed Formazan salt product was measured by light absorbance at 450 nm in a 96-well plate reader. A reference wavelength of 690 nm was used to subtract background. Proliferation was calculated for all TGF-β isoforms at each concentration as percent of untreated cells on the same cell culture plate. For each TGF-β isoform experimental models were run in duplicates, and expressed as Mean±SD of six replicates at each concentration, in each experiment. Data is presented in bar graphs, where proliferation is expressed as percent of untreated cells. A positive bar represents an increase compared to control and a negative bar for a decrease in cell proliferation.

Correlation between TGF- β and fibrinolytic components

It has been proposed that plasminogen activators, t-PA and uPA alone or in combination, can activate TGF- β through the plasmin system (147, 148). However, it is not known if this is relevant in the abdominal cavity during surgery. Levels of t-PA activity in peritoneal serosal

fluid were therefore correlated with corresponding active TGF- β_{1-3} isoforms to determine possible associations between these components.

Statistics

Statistical methods and calculations used in the different papers are presented in this section. The outcome and interpretation of the statistical evaluations will be discussed in the *Results and Discussion* section. Statistical significance was defined as $p \le 0.05$ and all tests were 2-tailed. Statistical calculations were performed using the StatView package (Abacus Concepts, Berkeley, CA, USA).

Paper I

In the first study, the majority of figures are presented as Box-Whisker plots, where the median value and inter quartile range are given, together with the 10th and 90th percentile. Hence, 80% of all data points are presented in the graphs. Some of the variables measured were normally distributed which was confirmed by Kolmogorov-Smirnov test for normality. However, since not all variables were normally distributed and the total number of patients limited, non-parametric statistics (Mann-Whitney U test) was used to analyse differences between groups. Linear regression was used to investigate correlations. Linear or 4-parameter regression was used to calculate assay concentrations for the biochemical parameters.

Paper II

In the second study, results are reported as means±standard error of the mean (Mean±SEM) in 6 replicates, presented per 10⁶ cells. For the protein detection assay, a statistical analysis was made in two steps. A non-parametric Kruskal-Wallis test was first use to determine whether there was an overall difference between the separate groups. If results achieved statistical significance, the non-parametric Mann-Whitney U test was used to compare different concentrations to untreated control. The least square linear regression method was used to calculate the fit of the serial dilutions in the Q-RT-PCR reactions. In order to investigate whether t-PA or PAI-1 influenced the concentration of t-PA/PAI-1 complex a multiple linear regression was performed. Linear or 4-parameter regression was used to calculate assay concentrations for all biochemical parameters.

Paper III

Non-parametric statistics were used (Kruskal Wallis and Mann-Whitney U test) similar to the previously described. Results are reported as Box-Whisker plots. Linear or 4-parameter regression was used to calculate assay concentrations for all biochemical parameters.

Paper IV

The proliferation rate was measured as optical and expressed as per cent of untreated cells (100%). Results are presented as mean and standard error of the mean (Mean±SEM) of 8 replicates. The non-parametric Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney U test was used for determination of differences.

Paper V

Comparison of age and gender and of the total protein content between the two compartments (peritoneal fluid/plasma) was done with non-parametric (Mann-Whitney U) statistics. The analysis between the serosal fluid and plasma within the same patient were done with the paired non-parametric Wilcoxon signed rank test. Linear or 4-parameter regression was used to calculate assay concentrations for all biochemical parameters. Correlations were done using the non-parametric Spearman Rank Correlation test.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The initial human study (Paper I)

The study

In the first study, the role of TGF- β_1 in peritoneal tissue of patients with adhesion formation and its relationship in tissue with decreased fibrinolytic capacity was investigated. Levels of active and total TGF- β_1 were measured in the extracted tissue, and correlated with assayed fibrinolytical factors. Finally, severity of adhesions was scored.

Results

All 22 patients undergoing surgery had pre-existing adhesions. Thirty-one of 32 biopsies had detectable TGF- β_1 levels. On average, the adhesion contained higher levels of both active and total fraction of TGF- β_1 compared to the levels in the peritoneum itself (Figure 11). There were also higher levels of the active fraction of TGF- β_1 in tissue sampled from patients with severe adhesions compared to those with less severe adhesions. The levels of total TGF- β_1 was similar in the groups, indicating that a greater fraction of TGF- β_1 was in its active form in patients with more dense and extensive adhesions (Figure 11).



Figure 11: (Left) Peritoneal concentrations of TGF- β_1 in peritoneal and adhesion tissue. The active fraction (left axis) and total fraction (right axis) of TGF- β_1 (ng/mg of tissue). Both active and total TGF- β_1 were higher in adhesion tissue. (**Right**): Peritoneal concentrations of TGF- β_1 in patients with limited or extensive adhesion formation after previous surgery. Active fraction (left axis) and total fraction (right axis) of TGF- β_1 in peritoneal tissue (ng/mg of tissue). Data is presented as box-whisker-plots representing median (horizontal line), inter quartile range (boxes) and 10th and 90th percentiles (error bars). Data from this figure was originally published in Surgery, 129, Overproduction of transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β_1) is associated with adhesion formation and peritoneal fibrinolytic impairment, 626-32, Copyright Elsevier (2001).

In order to investigate a possible association with the plasmin system, measured values of TGF- β_1 were correlated with plasminogen activators and the inhibitor PAI-1 (Figure 12). There was no correlation between uPA and t-PA with the active or total fraction of TGF- β_1 in adhesion tissue. Similar results were found in peritoneal tissue. However, there was a correlation in peritoneal tissue between PAI-1 and the active fraction of TGF- β_1 and to some extent between PAI-1 and the total fraction of TGF- β_1 in adhesion tissue. All further results from the fibrinolytic measurements have been previously described (120).



Figure 12: (Left) Correlation between PAI-1 and active TGF- β_1 in peritoneal tissue. The concentration of PAI-1 correlated significantly with the active fraction of TGF- β_1 ($r^2=0.481$, p=0.262, n=10) suggesting that TGF- β_1 affected the PAI-1 concentration. (**Right**) Correlation between PAI-1 and total TGF- β_1 in adhesion tissue. The concentration of PAI-1 correlated significantly with the total fraction of TGF- β_1 ($r^2=0.761$, p=0.0010, n=10) suggesting that TGF- β_1 was involved in the PAI-1 expression. *Data from this figures was published in Surgery, 129, 626-32, Copyright Elsevier (2001).*

When patients were scored for severity of adhesions eight of the included patients were categorised as having less severe adhesions and 14 patients were assigned to the severe adhesion formation category. Several of these had experienced adhesive small bowel obstruction.

To our knowledge, this was the first study that describes the findings of transforming growth factor in human adhesion tissue. Although the sample size was small (n=22), it showed that TGF- β_1 was present and that increased levels of TGF- β_1 seemed to be associated with increased PAI-1 in the tissue. These findings supports a role of TGF- β in adhesion formation and extend findings in experimental models (149).

Additional methodological considerations

Early on the protein content was normalised to the wet weight of peritoneal tissue. However, this method does not take into account differences in cellularity. Later, a method for measuring the total protein content was developed for both tissue extraction (125-127) and *in vitro* systems (150). Both methods correlated well with each other (120). Normalizing to the total protein content was later preferred since it was useful in different types of tissue, and enable comparisons between compartments (Paper V).

It is important to be aware that homogenised samples represents an average tissue concentration with contributions from multiple sources including, mesothelial cells, fibroblasts, healthy and diseased cells, normal and reactive cells, extracellular matrix, inflammatory cells, blood vessels and blood. In some cases it is acceptable to have the combined expression of a tissue such as in this case when a tissue surface could present a more or less adhesiogenic surface. In other cases, it might be important to generate information from a subgroup of cells. The laser capture microdissection (151) could be used, or experimental models of isolated cells (35, 131, 141) as reviewed by Ericsson *et al* (129).

A linear regression was used to determine the correlation between active and total TGF- β_1 and the PAI-1 level. However, a parametric linear method is always very sensitive to outliers, which is the case for this regression analysis. Two high concentrations of the TGF- β_1 /PAI-1 could to some extent, affect the outcome of the correlation and significance testing. It is debatable whether a non-parametric analysis would have affected the outcome of the correlation, since conclusions drawn from 10 individuals are limited. However, when the same regression analysis was done with non-parametric statistics (Spearman Rank Correlation) some time after the publication of the paper, the correlation remain significant between the active fraction of TGF- β_1 and PAI-1 in peritoneal tissue (ρ_s =0.755, p<0.05), while the correlation in the adhesion tissue no longer was statistically significant (ρ_s =0.409, p=0.219). This could be either due to the outliers, or to the small sample size (beta error). However, robust correlation between the active fraction of TGF- β_1 and PAI-1 in the peritoneal tissue supports the hypothesis that expression of TGF- β_1 is associated with PAI-1 expression which is likely to have an impact on ECM deposition, and on factors in the plasmin system (38, 152).

The first mesothelial study (Paper II)

The study

In the second study the role of increasing concentration of TGF- β_1 on fibrinolytic expression in human cultured peritoneal mesothelial cells was investigated. Levels of plasminogen activators and plasminogen activator inhibitor were measured in conditioned culture media, thus reflecting the secretion of proteins from mesothelial cells. This was combined with an investigation of mRNA expression in order to study transcriptional regulation for these proteins.

Results

Cultured mesothelial cells secreted t-PA, uPA, PAI-1 and PAI-2 into the conditioned culture media. The conditioned medium also contained t-PA/PAI-1 complex indicating that a complex formation between t-PA and PAI-1 had occurred.

Both Rougier *et al* (95) and Tietze *et al* (93) have used TGF- β_1 in different cell culture models. Rougier (95) used from 0.1 to 10 ng/mL of TGF- β_1 in an immortalized mesothelial cell line. Tietze (93) used, TGF- β_1 in concentrations ranging from 0.0001 to 10 ng/mL, when investigating it's effect on omentally derived mesothelial cells. Therefore, this study used a concentration between 0.1 and 10 ng/mL TGF- β_1 . Cultured mesothelial cells decreased the t-PA release with increasing concentrations of TGF- β_1 in the culture media (p<0.01), in a dose dependent manner (Figure 13). At a concentration of 0.1 ng/mL of TGF- β_1 t-PA secretion was significantly decreased to 52% of untreated control cells (p<0.01), and continued down to 63% of control at 10 ng/mL.



Figure 13: Protein levels in conditioned culture media 24 hours after stimulation with increasing levels of TGF- β_1 . (Left) A dose dependent action of TGF- β_1 was seen with decreasing levels of t-PA and (**Right**) increasing levels of PAI-1 secretion from cultured mesothelial cells. Results presented as Mean±SEM (n=6). *Data from this figures was originally published in Scand J Clin Lab Invest, 60; 439-448, Copyright Informa Healthcare, (2000) <http://www.informaworld.com/journals>*

The opposite was observed for PAI-1, with an overall dose dependent significant increase in secretion of PAI-1 (p<0.001) with increasing concentrations of TGF- β_1 (Figure 13). At the lowest TGF- β_1 concentration (0.1 ng/mL) PAI-1 release increased 59% compared to untreated control (p<0.01), and at 1 ng/mL, the increase was more than 100% compared to the control (p<0.01). No further increase was detected at the 10 ng/mL concentration of TGF- β_1 .

Interestingly, the concentrations of t-PA/PAI-1 complex followed the secretion of t-PA antigen levels with a significant overall decrease in formed t-PA/PAI-1 complex (p<0.001) (Figure 14). A significant 50% reduction compared to untreated control was seen at the lowest concentration of 0.1 ng/mL TGF- β_1 (p<0.01). A multiple linear regression was performed to find out whether the decrease in t-PA/PAI-1 complex was influenced by either t-PA or PAI-1, and it was found that the decrease was influenced by the levels of t-PA antigen (r²=0.84, p<0.001), while PAI-1 antigen levels did not correlate at all. This is likely a reflection of rapid inhibition of t-PA secreted into the culture media by the higher concentrations of PAI-1.

t-PA/PAI-1 complex fmol/10⁶ cells



Figure 14: Protein levels in conditioned culture media 24 hours after stimulation with increasing levels of TGF- β_1 . A dose dependent action of TGF- β_1 was seen with decreasing levels of t-PA/PAI-1 complex in the culture media from cultured mesothelial cells. Results presented as Mean±SEM (n=6). *Data from this figure was originally published in Scand J Clin Lab Invest, 60; 439-448, Copyright Informa Healthcare, (2000)*

<http://www.informaworld.com/journals>

These findings contrast with other findings where the t-PA/PAI complex increased in conditioned media with increasing concentrations of TGF- β_1 (95). The reason for this is not known. One explanation could be differences in cell phenotypes since other work was done on omentally derived mesothelial cells and the present study used mesothelial cells from peritoneal fluid. Omentally derived cells did not secrete any uPA or PAI-2 (95), which were secreted by mesothelial cells in the present study indicating a phenotype difference. Both uPA and PAI-2 were secreted into the culture media during unstimulated conditions and were unaffected by increasing concentrations of TGF- β_1 .

It was not possible to measure any active t-PA in culture media using the t-PA activity method. The reason for not detecting active t-PA could have several explanations. It was possible to measure the inactive t-PA/PAI-1 complex in a dose dependent manner in the culture medium. The presence of the complex indicates a rapid complex formation between t-PA and PAI-1, and quenching of t-PA activity is likely to have occurred. The PAI-1 antigen level in the culture media was much higher than the level of t-PA antigen, indicating an overabundance of PAI-1, which would support this notion. Interestingly, if these findings accurately reflect the human condition, the presence of high amounts of intraperitoneal TGF- β_1 has the potential to quench fibrinolytic activity.

In the present study, human peritoneal mesothelial cells also expressed t-PA, uPA, PAI-1, PAI-2 and uPA receptor mRNA during unstimulating conditions. Increasing concentrations of

TGF- β_1 decreased mRNA for t-PA in a dose-dependent manner, while it upregulated mRNA expression for uPA and uPA receptor. There was low or no effect of TGF- β_1 on PAI-1 (Figure 15) and PAI-2 mRNA expression at the time point measured. However, since there was an accumulation of PAI-1 over time, transcription is likely to have occured at some other time point.

The downregulating effect of TGF- β_1 on t-PA production is seen in less expression of mRNA copies (Figure 15), as well as a decreased secretion of t-PA in culture media. This observation confirms earlier findings (93, 95) and extends the observation that the local effect of TGF- β_1 on mesothelial cells is not only dose dependent, but also has profound effects even at low doses. Thus, TGF- β_1 has the potential to play an important role by significantly depressing local fibrin clearing capacity intraperitoneally.



Figure 15: Messenger RNA expression/ μ g total RNA after treatment with TGF- β_1 0.1, 1 and 10ng/mL compared to untreated control. Results are presented as regression lines with the ratios at different template concentrations. When the ratios between the sample and the internal standard are equal (ratio=1) on the Y-axis, the concentration could be read on the X-axis as mRNA concentration. TGF- β_1 treatment of mesothelial cells reduced the levels of t-PA mRNA expression, while low or no effect was seen on the PAI-1 expression. *Data from this figures were originally published in Scand J Clin Lab Invest, 60; 439-448, Copyright Informa Healthcare, (2000) < http://www.informaworld.com/journals>*

The effect of TGF- β_1 on PAI-1 is complex. Although the present study demonstrated a dosedependent increase in protein secretion into the culture media, a similar pattern was not seen in the expression of mRNA for PAI-1. This is in part, in conflict with other findings where an increase in mRNA expression was observed in human bronchial epithelial cells (94) and immortalized mesothelial cells (93, 95). The reason for this is unclear. However, the cell phenotype used in these studies is not the same as the cells used in the present study. It may be that different cell phenotypes react differently. Furthermore, the time point for total RNA preparation varied among the studies. In the present study (Paper II), RNA preparation took place after sampling from the culture media, which was 24 hours after stimulation. In other studies time points between 4 and 12 hours (93, 95) were used. Thus, a rapid increase in PAI-1 mRNA after TGF- β_1 stimulation, might have been unnoticed with the present study design.

This experimental model suggests that the effect of TGF- β_1 is not limited to promotion of tissue fibrosis, but also affects peritoneal fibrin clearing capacity by differentially regulate local fibrinolysis with decreasing t-PA and increasing the inhibitor PAI-1 secretion. These observations further support a role for TGF- β_1 in adhesion formation.

The second mesothelial study (Paper III)

The study

In the third study, using an inflammatory experimental model, the role of increasing concentrations of hyaluronan on human cultured mesothelial cells was investigated. Secreted levels of plasminogen activators and plasminogen activator inhibitor were measured in conditioned culture media. Intracellular mRNA expression was investigated for the same reasons previously described in Paper II. Since t-PA can be stored intracellularly, proteins were also measured in mesothelial cells lysates.

Results

Cultured mesothelial cells secreted t-PA, uPA and PAI-1 in both the conditioned media and cell lysate. TNF- α and different concentrations of hyaluronan did not significantly change t-PA concentration in the culture media. However, when levels of t-PA antigen were measured in cell lysates, the concentrations were significantly increased in a dose dependent manner with increasing concentrations of hyaluronan. The amount of mRNA copies for t-PA, measured at 24 hrs after stimulation, did not change in the presence of hyaluronan.

The intracellular amount of t-PA increased with increasing concentrations of hyaluronan (Figure 16), suggesting mesothelial intracellular pooling, which has previously been described as occurring in endothelial cells (153). One mechanism could be that hyaluronan affects t-PA release at a post-translational level. However, since no effect was seen on the mRNA

expression for t-PA, there was no indication that t-PA was transcriptionally regulated by hyaluronan.



Figure 16: (Left) Levels of t-PA antigen in cell lysates. Increased concentrations of hyaluronan increase the levels of t-PA antigen in lysated cells and decrease the levels of PAI-1 antigen in culture media (**Right**). Results are illustrated as median (horizontal line) interquartile range (boxes) and 10th and 90th percentiles (error bars). *Data from this figures was originally published in Archives of Surgery, March, 136; 291-296, Copyright* (2001) American Medical Association. All rights reserved.

When uPA antigen levels were measured in culture media, their concentrations decreased significantly in a dose dependent way, with increasing concentrations of hyaluronan. However, uPA levels did not change when measured in the cell lysate. When the mRNA for uPA was measured with the Q-RT-PCR method, an increase in messenger RNA copies from $2x10^2$ to $4x10^5$ was observed after treatment with hyaluronan, which is a 1000-fold increase in the hyaluronan treated cells compared with the untreated control.

Hyaluronan decreased PAI-1 antigen levels in conditioned culture media compare to untreated controls, with the most profound effect at a hyaluronan concentration of 0.4% (Figure 16). There was no difference in PAI-1 levels in cell lysate compared to expression in medium. At the mRNA level, hyaluronan caused a 500-fold decrease in PAI-1 mRNA expression, from $6x10^4$ to $1x10^2$ copies per microgram of total RNA. This is in part, in contrast with the findings of Tarhan *et al* (111) where the effects of a HA-CMC gel (Seprafilm) on the fibrinolytic system was investigated in a rat model. In that study, uPA was significantly decreased in peritoneal tissue in the HA-CMC group compared to control, and no difference were seen between the two groups for t-PA, PAI-1 or PAI-2 (111). The reason for this is unclear, however the experiments were performed using rat peritoneal tissue, whereas human mesothelial cells were used in the present paper (Paper III) and the experimental conditions were different.

Despite the seemingly contradictory effect on the plasminogen activators it is likely that the net effect might be an increase of fibrinolytic capacity, since intracellularly pooled t-PA is ready to be released when cells are appropriately stimulated. Moreover, the decrease in PAI-1 concentrations in the culture medium would also favour an increased fibrin degradation capacity. This could potentially translate into a beneficial effect of hyaluronan in the peritoneal environment, and lends support to a biological effect.

The third mesothelial study (Paper IV)

The study

In the fourth study, the role of increasing concentrations of hyaluronan on the proliferation rate of attached and non-attached human peritoneal mesothelial cells, with or without inflammatory mediators, was investigated.

Results - Proliferation in the absence of inflammatory mediators

When proliferation was measured in non-attached cells, increasing concentrations of hyaluronan increased the proliferation rate in a dose dependent manner at both 4 and 24 hours (Figure 17). The most profound effect was found at the 0.4% concentration of hyaluronan (4 hours p<0.01, 24 hours p<0.005), (experimental model 1a in Paper IV).



Figure 17: Proliferation rate, measured as optical density (at 450 nm), of nonattached human peritoneal mesothelial cells incubated with either 0.05, 0.1, 0.2 or 0.4% hyaluronan, at 4 or 24 hours after the addition of hyaluronan (n=8 each). Controls are considered as 100%. Results are presented as mean and SEM. Data in the figure reprinted from Fertility and Sterility, 74, Reijnen M, Falk P, van Goor H, Holmdahl L, The antiadhesive agent sodium hyaluronate increases the proliferation rate of human peritoneal mesothelial cells, 146-151, Copyright 2000, with permission from Elsevier

Similar to non-attached cells, the presence of hyaluronan increased the proliferation rate when measured at 4 and 24 hours. At 4 hours the difference was statistically significant using 0.2% hyaluronan (p<0.01) and at higher concentrations. At 24 hours, the difference was significant already at 0.05% (p<0.01) and gradually increased in a dose dependent manner (experimental model 1b in Paper IV).

When the proliferation rate was compared between the non-attached and attached cells, the rate was significantly increased in the attached cells. This suggests that cells needs to be close to each other or to a surface for this effect to be observed. Furthermore, when the proliferation rate was compared between the two time points, the proliferation rate was reduced to 50% in control cells at 24 hours compared to the rate at 4 hours. The reason for this is not known, but it is likely the cells reached a confluent state within the experimental time period, since the cells were already approximately 80% confluent when the experiment started and further proliferation was inhibited. Similar contact inhibition was not seen when the transformed mesothelial cell line Met-5A was used. This suggests that primary isolated human peritoneal cells are capable of regulating their own proliferation rate and reduce or end it when mesothelization is complete.

54

Proliferation in the presence of inflammatory mediators

In order to investigate different inflammatory conditions in the peritoneal cavity, shorter (inflammation model) and longer (peritonitis model) exposure time of inflammatory mediators was examined. Based on previous observations all experimental models were performed on attached mesothelial cells.



Figure 18: Proliferation rate of attached human peritoneal mesothelial cells treated with either LPS, TNF-a or a combination of both, and incubated with either no (open bars) or 0.2% (hatched bars) hyaluronan, 4 and 24 hours after incubation (n=8 each). Controls are considered as 100%. Results are presented as Mean and SEM. Data in the figure reprinted from Fertil Steril, 74, 146-151, Copyright 2000, with permission from Elsevier

In the inflammation model, exposure of LPS, TNF- α or their combination for four hours did not affect mesothelial proliferation (Figure 18). However, exposure of TNF- α alone or in combination with LPS for 24 hours reduced the proliferation rate to 75-80% compared to the untreated control (p<0.005).

When hyaluronan was added immediately after exposure to LPS, TNF- α or the combination, the proliferation rate was increased at both the 4 (p<0.05) and 24 (p<0.001) hour time points.

In the peritonitis model, 24 hours preincubation with inflammatory mediators resulted in a significant decrease in mesothelial cell proliferation (Figure 19) with the most profound effect by TNF- α and TNF- α in combination with LPS. However, exposure of cells to hyaluronan for 4 hours in addition to 24 hours preincubation had a protective effect and increased the proliferation rate of mesothelial cells preincubated with LPS, TNF- α or a combination of both (p<0.001) compared to untreated controls.



Figure 19: Proliferation rate of attached human peritoneal mesothelial cells preincubated with either LPS, TNF-a or a combination of both, and incubated with either no (open bars) or 0.2% (hatched bars) hyaluronan for additional 4 hours after incubation (n=8). Controls are considered as 100%. Results are presented as Mean and SEM. *Data in the figure reprinted from Fertil Steril, 74, 146-151, Copyright 2000, with permission from Elsevier*

The mesothelial cell cultures did not survive an exposure to the inflammatory mediators for 48 hours (24 hours preincubation with inflammatory mediators and additional 24 hours with or without hyaluronan).

With the above-mentioned experiments it could be demonstrated that hyaluronan increased the mesothelial cell proliferation *in vitro* even in the presence of inflammatory mediators. It could also be demonstrated that prolonged exposure to inflammatory mediators had a detrimental effect on mesothelial cell proliferation rate.

There are several ways by which hyaluronan can affect mesothelial cell proliferation. It might have effects on extra cellular matrix synthesis or structure (104) as well as modulation of growth factors, stimulation of surface receptor expression, or it could affect cell proliferation directly through a receptor (154). The CD44 receptor is a surface receptor that is involved in hyaluronan signalling pathway (155, 156) and a has possible role in cell-cell signalling and signal transduction (155). The cultured mesothelial cells in the present study expressed the CD44 surface antigen when incubated with a FITC labelled mouse anti-human CD44 antibody (Sigma, St.Louis, MO, USA) and exposed to UV-light in the inverted cell microscope. It is possible that the effect in mesothelial cell proliferation is mediated through the CD44 receptor, but this remains to be shown.

The main principles of action for hyaluronan based adhesion barriers is considered to be a mechanical separator of damaged peritoneal surfaces. As several of the hyaluronan-based agents on the market are modified in some way it is possible that their effect may differ. However, these findings suggest that a hyaluronan based adhesion barrier also could have biological effects in the peritoneal cavity.

TGF- β isoforms in vivo and effects on cell proliferation in vitro (Paper V)

The study

In the fifth and last study the presence and activation profile of TGF- β was further investigated and extended to include all three isoforms of TGF- β_{1-3} . Since TGF- β_1 was found in peritoneal tissue during surgery (Paper I) and had effects on mesothelial fibrin clearing capacity (Paper II) it was of interest to further characterise all present isoforms. This was done together with measurements of fibrinolytical factors in both peritoneal serosal fluid and plasma during surgery. Additionally, in an experimental model the effect of TGF- β_{1-3} on human mesothelial cell proliferation was studied.

Results – *Presence and activation profiles of* TGF- β_1 , TGF- β_2 and TGF- β_3

In the first part of the study peritoneal serosal fluid and plasma levels of TGF- β isoforms were investigated. In both serosal fluid and plasma we found detectable levels of total and active fractions of the TGF- β_{1-3} isoforms (Table 2).

The active fraction of TGF- β_1 was higher in peritoneal serosal fluid compared with the corresponding plasma samples (p<0.01) (Table 2). In contrast, the levels of total TGF- β_1 in serosal fluid did not differ from the levels in plasma. This indicates that an increased activation of TGF- β_1 had occurred in the peritoneal environment.

Similar to TGF- β_1 , the active fraction of TGF- β_2 was higher in serosal fluid compared with that of plasma (p<0.01), but the concentration of total TGF- β_2 was similar in the two

compartments (Table 2). Again, this indicates that an activation had occurred in the peritoneal compartment.

In contrast, active fraction of TGF- β_3 did not differ between the two compartments (Table 2). Moreover, the levels of total TGF- β_3 were higher in the serosal fluid (p<0.01) compared with the concentrations found in plasma. However, the amount of total TGF- β_3 was lower compared to the other isoforms in both set of samples. It therefore appears as TGF- β_3 is differentially affected in comparison to the other isoforms.

Table 2: Concentration of active and total TGF- β_1 , $-\beta_2$ and $-\beta_3$ in peritoneal serosal fluid and plasma during open abdominal surgery. Values expressed as (Mean±SD) pg/mg total protein content. Statistical significant difference between the peritoneal and plasma concentrations has been calculated using Wilcoxon Signed rank test and a p-value ≤ 0.05 is considered statistically significant.

| TGF-β isoforms (pg/mg protein) | Serosal fluid | Plasma | p-value |
|--------------------------------|----------------|---------------|---------|
| Active TGF- β_1 | 3.9 ± 7.3 | 0.5 ± 1.8 | p<0.01 |
| Total TGF- β_1 | 93.9 ± 40.0 | 94.0 ± 43.0 | p=0.693 |
| Active TGF- β_2 | 9.6 ± 7.8 | 5.8 ± 4.4 | p<0.01 |
| Total TGF- β_2 | 104.1 ± 41.9 | 96.6 ± 45.2 | p=0.743 |
| Active TGF- β_3 | 4.0 ± 7.3 | 2.9 ± 1.2 | p=0.322 |
| Total TGF- β_3 | 8.9 ± 2.8 | 6.4 ± 1.9 | p<0.01 |
| | | | |

The pattern with increased active fraction of both TGF- β_1 and TGF- β_2 is comparable to what has been described in tear fluid in humans (157). The authors reported rather low, but detectable levels of the active fractions of TGF- β_1 and TGF- β_2 , with substantially higher concentration of total TGF- β_1 and TGF- β_2 .

Presence of fibrinolytic factors

Both serosal fluid and plasma showed detectable levels of t-PA, uPA and PAI-1 (Table 3). t-PA was measured both as an active fraction (t-PA activity) and as a total antigen (t-PA antigen). The levels of t-PA and uPA were higher in the peritoneal serosal fluid samples compared with the levels in plasma. This is similar with the findings described earlier (53) but with the difference that also uPA was increased in the peritoneal serosal fluid. In contrast to the activators, PAI-1 levels were lower in serosal fluid compared with plasma.

| Table 3: Concentration of plasminogen activators (t-PA, uPA) and the inhibitor (PAI-1) in peritoneal serosal fluid |
|--|
| and plasma during open abdominal surgery. Values are expressed as (Mean±SD) per mg total protein content. |
| Statistical significant difference between the peritoneal and plasma concentrations has been calculated using |
| Wilcoxon Signed rank test and a p-value ≤0.05 is considered statistically significant. |

| Assays per mg total protein | Serosal fluid | Plasma | p-value |
|-----------------------------|---------------|---------------|---------|
| t-PA antigen (pg/mg) | 960 ± 560 | 310 ± 90 | p<0.001 |
| t-PA activity (IU/mg) | 0.09 ± 0.12 | 0.01 ± 0.01 | p<0.01 |
| uPA antigen (pg/mg) | 110 ± 130 | 10 ± 10 | p<0.01 |
| PAI-1 antigen (pg/mg) | 620 ± 800 | 920 ± 530 | p<0.01 |
| | | | |

A possible cause for the increased levels of plasminogen activators in the peritoneal cavity during surgery might be the release of activators from the mesothelial layer. Previously it could be demonstrated that endothelial cells could store t-PA intracellularly (153). In the present work (Paper III) mesothelial cells seemed to have a similar storage function. It might be that a similar mechanism could be involved *in vivo* enabling a rapid release into the cavity.

Correlations of TGF- β and fibrinolytic components

It has been proposed, based on experimental models (147, 148, 158) that plasminogen activators can activate TGF- β through the plasmin system. To investigate this, a correlation (Spearman Rank Correlation) was made between t-PA activity in serosal fluid (Table 3) with corresponding active TGF- β_{1-3} isoforms (Table 2). A positive trend was detected with all three isoforms, however none of these reached statistical significance. In addition, no other correlation was seen between t-PA antigen or uPA antigen with any of the active TGF- β isoforms. Hence, there does not seem to be a direct relationship between TGF- β s and plasminogen activators in peritoneal serosal fluid.

However, the positive trend suggested some kind of relationship. Therefore additional experiments were done. This preliminary data indicate that plasmin itself may be related to the intraperitoneal activation of TGF- β . Plasmin activity can be measured using a plasmin sensitive substrate, identical to the one described for the t-PA activity method, but without using the t-PA specific capture antibody. The differences in assay techniques between ELISA, and these assays are schematic shown in Figure 10.

When plasmin concentrations were compared to the active TGF- β isoforms, there was a significant correlation between the levels of plasmin and the active fractions of the TGF- β isoforms. The active fractions of TGF- β_2 were positive correlated $\rho_s=0.74$ (p<0.001) as were the active fraction of TGF- β_3 with $\rho_s=0.60$ (p<0.05). A positive correlation was also found between plasmin and the active fraction of TGF- β_1 , however it did not reach statistical significance $\rho_s=0.42$ (p=0.061).

These preliminary observations should be interpreted with caution. The concentrations in this experimental model were calculated against a t-PA standard, and it can be argued that a plasmin standard could be more appropriate to use. Furthermore, due to limited remaining sample volume only samples from 15 of 23 patients could be used. Nevertheless, these findings indicate that the resulting plasmin seems to be of greater importance than t-PA or uPA alone. Locally generated plasmin might thus be a mechanism by which activation of TGF- β in the abdominal cavity occurs, but further research is needed.

Effect of TGF- β_{1-3} on proliferation rate of mesothelial cells

The effect of the TGF- β_{1-3} isoforms on the proliferation rate of cultured human peritoneal mesothelial cells were tested by the XTT-assay as a marker of viable cells (Paper IV) (144). In the figure the effect of different concentrations of each TGF- β isoform on the proliferation rate of the mesothelial cells is expressed as percent of untreated controls.

An increase in proliferation is indicated by a bar graph above 0%, and a decrease is indicated with at bar below 0% (Figure 20). Similar to what has been described earlier (78, 159, 160) for TGF- β_1 a 50% reduction in cell proliferation was found in the present study when cell cultures were exposed to high concentrations (5x10³-1x10⁴ pg/mL) of TGF- β_{1-3} isoforms.



Figure 20: Proliferation studies on cultured human peritoneal mesothelial cells. Optical density measured at 450 nm at each concentration compared to cells with medium only. The XTT-assay indicates increased proliferation in the presence of TGF- β_1 at low concentrations compared to untreated control. All TGF- β isoforms decrease proliferation at concentrations from 1x10³ to 1x10⁴ pg/mL. The TGF- β_2 and - β_3 isoforms had no clear influence on the cell proliferation below 1x10³ pg/mL. Figure show representative data in 2 separate experiments on each TGF- β isoform, Mean±SD (n=6) in each experiment.

Interestingly, there was an increase in mesothelial cell proliferation in the presence of TGF- β_1 at 0.1 to 50 pg/mL compared to untreated control (Figure 20). Moreover, the TGF- β_1 effect was present at concentrations found in the peritoneal serosal fluid from patients during abdominal surgery. TGF- β_2 and TGF- β_3 isoforms had no consistent influence on the cell proliferation rate.

The increase in mesothelial proliferation at low concentrations of TGF- β_1 has to our knowledge not been shown previously. Other studies have reported different results and have used concentrations in different ranges (78, 159, 160), but not as low as in the present study. TGF- β has the ability to affect the cell cycle, proliferation and apoptosis, and in most epithelial cells TGF- β is an inhibitor of cell proliferation (83). The mechanism leading to increased proliferation therefore remains to be understood.

The concentrations used in this study were found in the surgical setting, and the observations are therefore likely to be clinically relevant. This suggests a new role for TGF- β_1 in a surgical context by enabling a rapid remesothelization during peritoneal repair.

FURTHER DISCUSSIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

Experimental models of the human peritoneal environment

Experimental models and mesothelial cells

It could be discussed how representative the mesothelial cell cultures are for a surgical situation, in particular since different sources of mesothelial cells seem to give different results. Several research groups have been using omentally derived mesothelial cells, others are using transformed cell lines and in the present work we have used mesothelial cells derived from peritoneal fluid. It is not possible to evaluate what types of cells that best represent conditions *in vivo*. However, it is reasonable to assume that the free-floating mesothelial cells used in the present work, in early passages, is likely to be phenotypically similar to intact peritoneum. However, cell culturing is an artificial situation and results should therefore be interpreted with caution.

Even if the importance of the mesothelial cell has been increasingly appreciated during recent years, some mechanisms regarding regulating functions remain unclear. Experimental models of the mesothelial surface continue to be attractive tools to study isolated mechanisms of different biological functions in a controlled environment. Controlled experimental settings enhance the possibilities to study effects over a longer period of time that might be difficult to perform in the clinical setting. During surgical procedures, the peritoneal cavity is available only during a short period of time and mechanisms before and after are therefore difficult to follow. Thus, experimental models are important in the understanding of biological effects in a surgical context.

Models have been used to reflect different mechanisms in human situations as the vascular wall (62, 131, 132, 134, 153), in bone or cartilage (86, 88), in the eye (85), the lung (66) and wound healing (157, 161).

Moreover, experimental models have been used studying the mesothelial layer in the abdominal cavity. Isolation, culturing and characterizing of mesothelial cells have been described (35, 36, 137, 138). Models to study different mechanistic effects have been used for fibrinolytic components (20, 35, 36, 93, 95, 141, 150), response to inflammatory mediators

62

(35, 36, 93) (Paper III), growth factors (95) (Paper II and V), mechanisms in cell adhesion (33) and cell proliferation (159) (Paper IV and V). Experimental models are critical to the understanding of human biology, and could be very useful for the future development of surgery. Examples of this are models developed to mimic different surgical techniques including laparoscopy (141, 150).

During the development of mesothelial cell models it was noted that cells could not be cultured in too many passages without regressing into a fibroblastic phenotype. Due to this observation, we believed it was important to conduct the experiments as close to the primary isolated culture as possible. Since it was discovered that the morphological and immuno specific characteristics for a mesothelial cell type gradually disappeared starting in passage four, it was decided to perform all experiments before the fourth passage. However, it is noteworthy that, for some of the mesothelial cells the characteristics did not disappear, even after passage 10, 15 or even more. These findings were remarkable since the cells could be subcultivated repeatedly and still retain their mesothelial phenotype. None of these extraordinary cells were included in any of the experimental models, since they did not behave as expected. This kind of mesothelial cells have been suggested to be stem cells, that might be important candidates in transplantation of mesothelial cells in peritoneal damage (162, 163) or even general tissue engineering (164).

TGF- β *in experimental models*

In the beginning of this work, we sought to investigate if TGF- β_1 was present in peritoneal tissue during surgery and further investigate local fibrinolytic effects on the mesothelial cell layer. Given the fibrotic effect of TGF- β_1 , together with reduced fibrinolytic capacity, a reasonable approach to reduce adhesion formation seemed to be to reduce the expression of TGF- β in the peritoneal cavity. However, the final paper suggests that TGF- β has a multitude of effects and that this might not be an entirely correct conclusion.

The biological effects of TGF- β include an ability to initiate synthesis in new tissue, interaction with interleukins and cytokines in the immune system, effects on cell proliferation, and initiation of cell differentiation in a variety of cell systems (76). The different biological functions of TGF- β_1 have been investigated in a variety of cell culture models. Idell *et al* (66) described a model of the injured lung where cultured fibroblasts decreased their fibrinolytic capacity by increasing the levels of PAI-1 when TGF- β_1 was added and concluded that TGF- β_1 favoured extravascular fibrin deposition. Moreover, Overall *et al* (88) described a model with calvarial bone cells together with fibroblast and found that not only the secretion of PAI-1 was increased, but also the release of TIMP, together resulting in net accumulation of connective tissue.

When the release of MMPs and TIMPs from the mesothelial lining in the abdominal cavity was investigated in cultured mesothelial cells and monocytes Ma *et al* (160) found that both MMPs and TIMPs were differentially regulated by TGF- β_1 . Furthermore, Saed *et al* (165) investigated fibrosis and adhesion formation in a hypoxia model of the peritoneal cavity by culturing mesothelial cells with a minimum of oxygen present. The authors found an increase in Collagen III release from the mesothelial cells after TGF- β_1 treatment. Interestingly, the authors also found an increase in TGF- β_1 release in the hypoxia model indicating a pronounced effect of TGF- β_1 during hypoxic conditions, which is most likely to occur during tissue ischemia. Ischemia was early on identified as a strong stimulus for adhesion formation (166).

TGF- β_1 has a central role in wound healing and scar formation by stimulating fibrosis. This has also been investigated further using experimental models in animals. Roberts et al (87) found that granulomas were formed together with collagen production from fibroblasts when TGF- β_1 was injected in newborn mice. During formation of adhesions this is further supported in an experimental rat model described by Williams et al (96) where the number and severity of adhesions after addition of TGF- β_1 were increased during abdominal surgery. The role of TGF- β_1 in adhesion formation has been further described by Lucas *et al* (97). The authors found that a standardized surgical procedure induced adhesion formation, and by adding an antibody directed specifically to TGF- β_1 adhesions could be reduced. However, when using an antibody specifically directed to TGF- β_2 , the adhesions remained. This indicates that TGF- β_1 is more important in this context than TGF- β_2 . This is in part in contrast with the work done by Gorvy et al (149) where an experimental mouse model was developed. The authors manipulated all different TGF- β isoforms to see which isoform of TGF- β was the most important in adhesion formation. Their results demonstrated that by blocking both TGF- β_1 and TGF- β_2 adhesion formation could be reduced. The reason for this discrepancy is not known, however, Gorvy et al (149) suggested that the release of the different isoforms is taking place at different time points that is not reflected in the previous study (97).

When different TGF- β isoforms were investigated in humans, Chegini *et al* (146) found that both adhesion tissue and serosal tissue of various peritoneal organs express TGF- β_1 and TGF- β_3 differently during surgery. The authors concluded that TGF- β_1 was more critical in altering the outcome of adhesion formation and that the involvement of TGF- β_3 remained to be further investigated. In the present study (Paper V), all TGF- β isoforms were measured and it was notable that active fractions of TGF- β_{1-2} were increased in the peritoneal serosal fluid compared to plasma samples.

In cell proliferation, TGF- β_1 has ability to affect the cell cycle, growth arrest, proliferation and apoptosis. Additionally, TGF- β_1 has previously been reported to inhibit cell proliferation (83). In an experimental model with omentally derived mesothelial cells, Pierro *et al* (159) demonstrated that addition of TGF- β_1 decreased the proliferation rate more than 60% compared to untreated control. This could also be confirmed by Matsuo *et al* (167) when the long term effects of CAPD was investigated and the authors found a decrease in mesothelial proliferation with increasing concentrations of TGF- β_1 . Similar patterns have also been described by Zhong *et al* (168). However, Mutsaers *et al* (169) reported that TGF- β_1 did not have any effect on the proliferation rate.

Hence there are conflicting reports regarding effects of TGF- β isoforms on mesothelial cell proliferation. A possible explanation might be that the different TGF- β isoforms have different biological functions depending on the concentration. The results obtained during this work would support such a notion. Various concentrations of TGF- β_1 have been used, together with different sources of mesothelial cells potentially explaining the divergent results. To summarize these thoughts graphically, a schematic overview is presented representing the published literature and results from the current thesis (Figure 21). The x-axis in the centre demonstrates the concentrations of TGF- β_1 together with different biological functions.



Figure 21: Effects of different TGF- β_1 concentrations used in experimental models. (**Top**): Used concentrations of TGF- β_1 in different experimental models. Increasing concentration from left to right (pg/mL). (**Middle**): Effects of different TGF- β_1 concentrations in mesothelial proliferation rate (gray decreasing arrow indicate found effects in literature). (**Down**): Effects of different TGF- β_1 concentrations on fibrinolytic components (gray arrow indicate increase in PAI and decrease in PA found in literature). (**Bottom**): Found concentrations of TGF- β_1 in peritoneal fluid during surgery. (PAI=Plasminogen activator inhibitors, PA=Plasminogen activators)

A decrease in mesothelial proliferation rate at certain concentrations was confirmed in the present study and the results also indicate that this effect is concentration dependent. For the higher concentrations, a 50% reduction in cell proliferation was observed when cell cultures were exposed to TGF- β_{1-3} isoforms. However there was an increase in mesothelial cell proliferation at lower concentrations. Importantly, this concentration is similar to the TGF- β_1 concentration found in the peritoneal serosal fluid from patients during abdominal surgery. It is therefore likely that, in a surgical context, TGF- β_1 would have a stimulatory effect on cell proliferation.

The role of uPA in the peritoneal cavity is poorly understood. Since the main plasminogen activator in the peritoneal cavity is t-PA, the role of uPA might not be so important in clearing fibrin deposits from the cavity. However, a possible role for uPA in the peritoneal cavity might be, alone or in combination with t-PA, local activation of small amounts of TGF- β through the plasmin system.

Hyaluronan in experimental models

Hyaluronan is present in most tissues and body fluid and has many biological functions (99). One of these is enhancement of the healing process with typically a high concentration of hyaluronan in the healing wound (100, 101). Moreover, hyaluronan has been described to induce mitosis and detachment and movements of cells (104-106) as it provides a hydrated matrix that facilitates cell migration (107).

The use of hyaluronan based agents in the prevention of adhesions has been used in both experimental models in animals (108-111) and in clinical use with a documented reduction of adhesions (112-117).

Glycosaminoglycans including hyaluronan have been reported to enhance movement and locomotion of transformed cells (106). It is also known that hyaluronan is important in angiogenesis (154). Different molecular weights have been reported to have different effects. Suzuki *et al* (102) investigated in an experimental inflammation model, the effects on macrophage function and reported dose dependent inhibition of phagocytosis with increasing concentrations and molecular weight of hyaluronan. The results indicate that hyaluronan with the highest molecular weight had the most profound effect. Reijnen *et al* (142) described an experimental model of peritonitis in the rat where adhesion formation was evaluated. The authors concluded that both adhesion formation and abscess formation was reduced when using a 0.4 % hyaluronan solution. Hence, it seems as hyaluronan can affect tissue or host response to an inflammatory stimuli.

In this thesis, a similar observation was made in Paper III where it was observed that hyaluronan could modulate the cellular response to inflammatory mediators. The most profound effect was seen with increasing levels of t-PA in cell lysates, and decreasing levels of PAI-1 in the conditioned culture media. In the present study, high molecular weight hyaluronan was used and it might be that hyaluronan with different molecular weight have different effects, in analogy with TGF- β isoforms.

In the experimental models (Paper IV), the mesothelial proliferation rate was increased with increasing concentrations of hyaluronan. Influence of inflammatory mediators for a longer period of time decreased cell proliferation. However, the presence of hyaluronan reduced this

effect, indicating that presence of a hyaluronan based adhesion barrier can have beneficial biological effects, even in the presence of inflammation.

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

In this thesis, the focus has been on the use of different experimental models to study effects of TGF- β isoforms and hyaluronan during conditions that would reflect common conditions in a surgical setting. From these experimental models it can be concluded:

- TGF- β_1 is present in peritoneal tissue and higher levels are associated with adhesions.
- TGF- β_1 can reduce mesothelial cell fibrinolytic capacity *in vitro* by decreasing the production of t-PA and by increasing the secretion of the inhibitor PAI-1.
- Hyaluronan can affect mesothelial cell fibrinolysis *in vitro* by increasing t-PA and decreasing the secretion of the inhibitor PAI-1.
- Hyaluronan can affect mesothelial cell proliferation in both attached and non-attached cultured human mesothelial cells.
- All three TGF-β isoforms are present in the human peritoneal cavity during surgery,
 Detected concentrations of TGF-β₁ had a stimulatory effect on cultured mesothelial
 cell proliferation rate, whereas the effect of the two other isoforms were more
 ambiguous. In general, a greater proportion of TGF-β isoforms were in an active
 configuration, indicating that an activation occurred in the peritoneal environment.
- Finally, although TGF-β isoforms, in particular TGF-β₁, generally promotes fibrosis, and in this work has been demonstrated to reduce mesothelial fibrinolytic capacity and thereby facilitate the formation of post-surgical adhesions, its effects may not be entirely negative. This thesis also indicates that TGF-β₁ can increase mesothelial cell proliferation rate, which might be beneficial in the post-surgical repair phase.

Sammanfattning på svenska

Experimentella modeller av den humana peritoneala miljön: Effekter av TGF-β och hyaluronan

Sammanväxningar (adherenser) efter bukkirurgi är ett stort och ännu olöst problem. Balans mellan enzymsystem bestående av bland annat plasminogen aktivatorer (t-PA, uPA) och plasminogen inhibitorer (PAI) är av betydelse för postoperativ peritoneal läkning/adherensbildning. Dessa enzymer frisätts bland annat lokalt av mesotelceller i bukhålan, vilka har en viktig roll vid reglering av den fibrinolytiska kapaciteten. Transforming growth factor beta (TGF-β) är en cytokin med många funktioner och effekter däribland fibrosbildning och har i djurmodeller visat sig påverka bildningen av adherenser. Hyaluronsyra (hyaluronan) förekommer naturligt i kroppen samt har även i kliniska studier visat sig reducera förekomsten av adherenser. Hur TGF-β påverkar fibrinolysen i bukhålan, samt vilka mekanismer som förklarar den adherensreducerande effekten av hyaluronan är oklara. Att studera dessa processer på människa har begränsningar och det är därför nödvändigt med experimentella modeller.

Syftet med dessa studier var att analysera lokal peritoneal fibrinolys samt i olika experimentella modeller studera effekter av TGF- β och hyaluronan på odlade humana mesotelceller.

Studie I: I human peritoneum studerades nivåerna av TGF- β_1 och fibrinolyskomponenter (t-PA, uPA och PAI-1) samt deras relation till adherenser efter tidigare kirurgi. Resultatet visade att det fanns ett samband mellan ökade nivåer av TGF- β_1 och ökad svårighetsgrad av adherenser. Dessutom fanns ett samband mellan ökade nivåer av TGF- β_1 och minskad fibrinolytisk kapacitet, genom ökad PAI-1.

Studie II: I experimentella modeller odlades humana mesotelceller vilka utsattes för stigande koncentrationer av TGF- β_1 . Frisättningen av fibrinolyskomponenter i odlingsmediet, samt mRNA uttryck från cellerna visade dosberoende minskning av t-PA produktion, samtidigt som frisättning av PAI-1 ökade med stigande koncentration av TGF- β_1 .

Studie III: I en liknande modell (Studie II) studerades effekten av stigande koncentrationer hyaluronan på odlade mesotelceller. Resultaten visade en ökad fibrinolytisk kapacitet genom ökande aktivatorer (t-PA) och minskande hämmare (PAI-1) hos odlade mesotelceller.

Studie IV: För att ytterligare undersöka effekten av hyaluronan studerades cellproliferation hos mesotelceller. Resultaten visade att cellproliferationen ökade med stigande koncentration hyaluronan samt att denna tycktes motverka en negativ proliferativ effekt av inflammatoriska mediatorer.

Studie V: Med kunskap från de tidigare studierna samt tidigare beskrivna modeller studerades TGF- β_1 , - β_2 , och - β_3 i human peritonealvätska. Vidare studerades cellproliferation med dessa isoformer hos odlade mesotelceller. I jämförelse med respektive plasmanivåer visade det sig att de aktiva fraktionerna av TGF- β_1 och - β_2 var förhöjda i peritonealvätska. Celler som stimulerades med koncentrationer av TGF- β_1 som motsvarar de normalt förekommande i bukhålan ökade cellproliferationen jämfört med kontroll, medan högre koncentrationer hade en hämmande effekt.

Konklusion: Vi fann att TGF- β_1 förekom i peritoneum samt i adherensvävnad. En påvisad korrelation med PAI-1 kan utgöra en bidragande faktor vid post-operativ adherensbildning, detta kunde senare stödjas med experimentella modeller på odlade celler. Fynden talar för att i bukhålan befintliga nivåer av TGF- β_1 kan stimulera mesotelcellers proliferation samt bidra till att bibehålla den fibrinolytiska kapaciteten i bukhålan, en viktig kunskap för ökad förståelse av postoperativ adherensbildning.

De experimentella studierna av hyaluronan kan till viss del vara en förklaringsmodell som stöder kliniska observationer avseende dess adherensförhindrande effekt. Tänkbara bakomliggande mekanismer kan vara ökad lokal fibrinolytisk kapacitet tillsammans med ökad cellproliferation.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my gratitude and appreciation to the following persons. Without them nothing of this could have been done at all:

Lena Holmdahl, my tutor, mentor and friend, for your fantastic patience in guiding me with your knowledge through science and research, for your support and for believing in what I do. For great hospitality in Alingsås, Gainesville, Spethult, Grafton or wherever in the world we have been together. For many wonderful laughs and for sharing the experience of life.

Marie-Louise Ivarsson, tutor and friend, for all your efforts keeping me focused and on the "track", for your support, encouragement and for many laughs, for all your hard work in being an ambassador for Fibrinolyslab, keeping and heading the work to the right direction.

Michael Breimer, tutor, for your help and efforts during the final part of this work, for revision of manuscripts and for sharing your knowledge in research and scientific writing.

Kent Lundholm, head of the Department of surgery at the University of Gothenburg, for letting me do this work and for support and encouragement, to me and to the laboratory.

Ulf Angerås, head of the surgical department at the Sahlgrenska University Hospital/Östra, for support in my work and the work performed by the group at the laboratory.

Ingrid Palmgren, lab technician, colleague, co-author and friend at the lab, for all support and encouragement and for help with assays and measurements. For your help in organising samples, methods and other things that, in one way or another, passes through the lab.

Lotta Falkendal, lab technician, Pia Gustavsson, research nurse, colleagues and friends at the lab for a long time, for many laughs, for encouragement and support in my work.

Maria Bergström, Eva Angenete, Marcus Langenskiöld, Stina Ticehurst, Anders Rosemar, Per-Ola Park and Anna Solberg, surgeons, co-authors and researchers in the lab group, for support, encouragement and a lot of fun. Thank's Eva, Maria & Stina for all your comments in the final versions! Bengt Eriksson, Orthopedic surgeon, a mentor in scientific writing, for supporting me and the laboratory. The trip to Vienna is historic!

Rebecca Cintron, for being a good friend and giving support in the final part of this work. For generous hospitality in Grafton and for language revision. Your "girls" are awesome!

Marianne, Jaqueline, Elisabeth, Yvonne, Hillevi, Lena, Birgitta and Ann-Louise at the Oncology laboratory, for support and friendship and all the nice coffee and lunch breaks.
My co-authors; **Nasser Chegini, Maria Kotseos, Chunfeng Ma** at the University of Florida, for guiding me into the world of TGF-beta, PCR and IHC techniques. **Michel Reijnen**, Dept of Surgery, Alysis Zorggroep, Arnhem, Netherlands, for support, encouragements and friendship during many years. **Harry van Goor**, University hospital of Nijmegen, Netherlands, for support and encouragement. **Maria Hedgren**, for support and friendship during the years.

Elsa Eriksson, Rigmor Söderberg, colleagues and friends, for learning me "tips & tricks" in assays and general laboratory work. **Bo Risberg**, for support and encouragement in this work.

To all patients, included in some extent in the current work, for sharing your samples and biopsies. It is my deepest wish that some of this research in some extent would help other patients that will undergo future abdominal surgery.

Alla vänner; Modellrallare i West, Guntorps SMU scout, Folkdanslaget Heimdals Bygdegille, Radioamatörer, grannar och alla andra som jag inte nämnt... men som varit andningshål mellan allt arbete!

Mina föräldrar Ingegerd och Stig för att ni har gjort detta möjligt över huvudtaget. För er oändliga kärlek, för er vilja att alltid hjälpa till med stort och med smått och för att ni har förmågan att göra det omöjliga möjligt... Det finns inte ord, men ni är fantastiska...

Mina svärföräldrar Gun och Leif för stöd, glädje och för uppmuntran genom alla år sedan jag träffade "Tina" första gången. Och för att ni inte slänger något utan att fråga mig först...

Patrik o Carina, Tommy o Helen, Peter o Anki och pojkarnas kusiner, Simon o Sebbe, Jocke o Malin, Sara, Helena o Sofia, för goa stunder, knasig e-post, film och härliga skratt.

Min älskade hustru Carina, för din kärlek och din förståelse, för din känsla för stora och små saker. Du är det perfekta bollplanket i livet och har alltid ett ärligt svar på det mesta.
Våra fina pojkar, Johan & Erik, tack för att ni finns och för att ni alltid är ärliga och hjälpsamma. Tack alla tre för er glädje och ert stöd. Ni är meningen med livet!

Finally, this work was supported by grants from several sources, and I would like to thank for generous financial support; Regent Medical, London International House, London, Genzyme Biosurgery Corporation, MA, USA, Swedish Medical Research Council (Proj: K98-17x-12650, K2002-32VX-12650) and Swedish LUA/ALF foundation (ALFGBG: 02-04, No:3033 05-07, No:11365 08-10).

REFERENCES

- Weibel MA, Majno G. Peritoneal adhesions and their relation to abdominal surgery. A postmortem study. Am J Surg 1973;126(3):345-53.
- Menzies D, Ellis H. Intestinal obstruction from adhesions--how big is the problem? Ann R Coll Surg Engl 1990;72(1):60-3.
- 3. Wilkins BM, Spitz L. Incidence of postoperative adhesion obstruction following neonatal laparotomy. Br J Surg 1986;73(9):762-4.
- van Goor H. Consequences and complications of peritoneal adhesions. Colorectal Dis 2007;9 Suppl 2:25-34.
- Ellis H, Moran BJ, Thompson JN, Parker MC, Wilson MS, Menzies D, et al. Adhesion-related hospital readmissions after abdominal and pelvic surgery: a retrospective cohort study. Lancet 1999;353(9163):1476-80.
- Mage G, Pouly JL, de Joliniere JB, Chabrand S, Riouallon A, Bruhat MA. A preoperative classification to predict the intrauterine and ectopic pregnancy rates after distal tubal microsurgery. Fertil Steril 1986;46(5):807-10.
- Hulka JF. Adnexal adhesions: a prognostic staging and classification system based on a five-year survey of fertility surgery results at Chapel Hill, North Carolina. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1982;144(2):141-8.
- 8. AFS. The American Fertility Society classifications of adnexal adhesions, distal tubal occlusion, tubal occlusion secondary to tubal ligation, tubal pregnancies, mullerian anomalies and intrauterine adhesions. Fertil Steril 1988;49(6):944-55.
- Paajanen H, Julkunen K, Waris H. Laparoscopy in chronic abdominal pain: a prospective nonrandomized long-term follow-up study. J Clin Gastroenterol 2005;39(2):110-4.
- Ray NF, Larsen JW, Jr., Stillman RJ, Jacobs RJ. Economic impact of hospitalizations for lower abdominal adhesiolysis in the United States in 1988. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1993;176(3):271-6.
- Ivarsson ML, Holmdahl L, Franzen G, Risberg B. Cost of bowel obstruction resulting from adhesions. Eur J Surg 1997;163(9):679-84.
- Ellis H. Intraabdominal and postoperative peritoneal adhesions. J Am Coll Surg 2005;200(5):641-4.

- Ellis H. The magnitude of adhesion related problems. Ann Chir Gynaecol 1998;87(1):9-11.
- Duron JJ. Postoperative intraperitoneal adhesion pathophysiology. Colorectal Dis 2007;9 Suppl 2:14-24.
- Esperanca MJ, Collins DL. Peritoneal dialysis efficiency in relation to body weight. Journal of Pediatric Surgery 1966;1(2):162.
- diZerega GS. Peritoneum, peritoneal healing, and adhesion formation. New York: Springer Verlag; 2000.
- 17. van der Wal JB, Jeekel J. Biology of the peritoneum in normal homeostasis and after surgical trauma. Colorectal Dis 2007;9 Suppl 2:9-13.
- Mikhaylova K, Vasilev V. A study of the two-way transport of horseradish peroxidase across the visceral pleura. Histochemistry 1988;88(3-6):583-6.
- Rennard SI, Jaurand MC, Bignon J, Kawanami O, Ferrans VJ, Davidson J, et al. Role of pleural mesothelial cells in the production of the submesothelial connective tissue matrix of lung. Am Rev Respir Dis 1984;130(2):267-74.
- 20. Idell S, Zwieb C, Kumar A, Koenig KB, Johnson AR. Pathways of fibrin turnover of human pleural mesothelial cells in vitro. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 1992;7(4):414-26.
- Hausmann MJ, Rogachev B, Weiler M, Chaimovitz C, Douvdevani A. Accessory role of human peritoneal mesothelial cells in antigen presentation and T-cell growth. Kidney Int 2000;57(2):476-86.
- 22. Popovich RP, Moncrief JW, Nolph KD, Ghods AJ, Twardowski ZJ, Pyle WK. Continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis. Ann Intern Med 1978;88(4):449-56.
- 23. Hjelle JT, Miller-Hjelle MA, Dobbie JW. The biology of the mesothelium during peritoneal dialysis. Perit Dial Int 1995;15(7 Suppl):S13-22; discussion S22-3.
- Mutsaers SE. Mesothelial cells: their structure, function and role in serosal repair. Respirology 2002;7(3):171-91.
- 25. Mironov VA, Gusev SA, Baradi AF. Mesothelial stomata overlying omental milky spots: scanning electron microscopic study. Cell Tissue Res 1979;201(2):327-30.
- 26. Wang NS. The regional difference of pleural mesothelial cells in rabbits. Am Rev Respir Dis 1974;110(5):623-33.
- 27. Michailova K, Wassilev W, Wedel T. Scanning and transmission electron microscopic study of visceral and parietal peritoneal regions in the rat. Ann Anat 1999;181(3):253-60.

- Mutsaers SE, Whitaker D, Papadimitriou JM. Changes in the concentration of microvilli on the free surface of healing mesothelium are associated with alterations in surface membrane charge. J Pathol 1996;180(3):333-9.
- 29. Andrews PM, Porter KR. The ultrastructural morphology and possible functional significance of mesothelial microvilli. Anat Rec 1973;177(3):409-26.
- 30. Roth J. Ultrahistochemical demonstration of saccharide components of complex carbohydrates at the alveolar cell surface and at the mesothelial cell surface of the pleura visceralis of mice by means of concanavalin A. Exp Pathol (Jena) 1973;8(3):157-67.
- 31. Arai H, Endo M, Sasai Y, Yokosawa A, Sato H, Motomiya M, et al. Histochemical demonstration of hyaluronic acid in a case of pleural mesothelioma. Am Rev Respir Dis 1975;111(5):699-702.
- Fedorko ME, Hirsch JG. Studies on transport of macromolecules and small particles across mesothelial cells of the mouse omentum. I. Morphologic aspects. Exp Cell Res 1971;69(1):113-27.
- 33. Pelin K, Hirvonen A, Linnainmaa K. Expression of cell adhesion molecules and connexins in gap junctional intercellular communication deficient human mesothelioma tumour cell lines and communication competent primary mesothelial cells. Carcinogenesis 1994;15(11):2673-5.
- 34. Mutsaers SE, Bishop JE, McGrouther G, Laurent GJ. Mechanisms of tissue repair: from wound healing to fibrosis. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 1997;29(1):5-17.
- 35. van Hinsbergh VW, Kooistra T, Scheffer MA, Hajo van Bockel J, van Muijen GN.
 Characterization and fibrinolytic properties of human omental tissue mesothelial cells.
 Comparison with endothelial cells. Blood 1990;75(7):1490-7.
- Ivarsson ML, Holmdahl L, Falk P, Molne J, Risberg B. Characterization and fibrinolytic properties of mesothelial cells isolated from peritoneal lavage. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 1998;58(3):195-203.
- 37. Hertzler AE. The Peritoneum. St. Louis: CV Mosby; 1919.
- diZerega GS, Campeau JD. Peritoneal repair and post-surgical adhesion formation. Hum Reprod Update 2001;7(6):547-55.
- 39. diZerega GS. Contemporary adhesion prevention. Fertil Steril 1994;61(2):219-35.
- 40. Kligman I, Drachenberg C, Papadimitriou J, Katz E. Immunohistochemical demonstration of nerve fibers in pelvic adhesions. Obstet Gynecol 1993;82(4 Pt 1):566-8.

- 41. Boon GD. An overview of hemostasis. Toxicol Pathol 1993;21(2):170-9.
- 42. Holmdahl LE, Al-Jabreen M, Risberg B. Role of fibrinolysis in the formation of postoperative adhesions. Wound Repair Regen 1994;2(3):171-6.
- Ivarsson ML, Holmdahl L, Eriksson E, Söderberg R, Risberg B. Expression and kinetics of fibrinolytic components in plasma and peritoneum during abdominal surgery. Fibrinolysis % Proteolysis 1998;12:61-7.
- 44. Risberg B, Eriksson E, Bjork S, Hansson GK. Immunohistochemical localization of plasminogen activators in human saphenous veins. Thromb Res 1986;41(3):301-8.
- 45. Vipond MN, Whawell SA, Thompson JN, Dudley HA. Peritoneal fibrinolytic activity and intra-abdominal adhesions. Lancet 1990;335(8698):1120-2.
- 46. Ranby M, Bergsdorf N, Nilsson T. Enzymatic properties of the one- and two-chain form of tissue plasminogen activator. Thromb Res 1982;27(2):175-83.
- 47. Verheijen JH, Chang GT, Kluft C. Evidence for the occurrence of a fast-acting inhibitor for tissue-type plasminogen activator in human plasma. Thromb Haemost 1984;51(3):392-5.
- Bjorquist P, Ehnebom J, Inghardt T, Deinum J. Epitopes on plasminogen activator inhibitor type-1 important for binding to tissue plasminogen activator. Biochim Biophys Acta 1997;1341(1):87-98.
- 49. Freyria AM, Paul J, Belleville J, Broyer P, Eloy R. Rat peritoneal macrophage procoagulant and fibrinolytic activities. An expression of the local inflammatory response. Comp Biochem Physiol A 1991;99(4):517-24.
- Vassalli JD, Wohlwend A, Belin D. Urokinase-catalyzed plasminogen activation at the monocyte/macrophage cell surface: a localized and regulated proteolytic system. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 1992;181:65-86.
- 51. Wodzinski MA, Bardhan KD, Reilly JT, Cooper P, Preston FE. Reduced tissue type plasminogen activator activity of the gastroduodenal mucosa in peptic ulcer disease. Gut 1993;34(10):1310-4.
- 52. Lu HR, Wu Z, Pauwels P, Lijnen HR, Collen D. Comparative thrombolytic properties of tissue-type plasminogen activator (t-PA), single-chain urokinase-type plasminogen activator (u-PA) and K1K2Pu (a t-PA/u-PA chimera) in a combined arterial and venous thrombosis model in the dog. J Am Coll Cardiol 1992;19(6):1350-9.
- 53. Ivarsson ML, Falk P, Holmdahl L. Response of visceral peritoneum to abdominal surgery. Br J Surg 2001;88(1):148-51.

- 54. Dano K, Behrendt N, Hoyer-Hansen G, Johnsen M, Lund LR, Ploug M, et al. Plasminogen activation and cancer. Thromb Haemost 2005;93(4):676-81.
- 55. Blasi F. Molecular mechanisms of protease-mediated tumor invasiveness. J Surg Oncol Suppl 1993;3:21-3.
- 56. Borgfeldt C, Bendahl PO, Gustavsson B, Langstrom E, Ferno M, Willen R, et al. High tumor tissue concentration of urokinase plasminogen activator receptor is associated with good prognosis in patients with ovarian cancer. Int J Cancer 2003;107(4):658-65.
- 57. Casslen B, Gustavsson B, Astedt B. Cell membrane receptors for urokinase plasminogen activator are increased in malignant ovarian tumours. Eur J Cancer 1991;27(11):1445-8.
- Ranby M. Studies on the kinetics of plasminogen activation by tissue plasminogen activator. Biochim Biophys Acta 1982;704(3):461-9.
- 59. Holmdahl L, Eriksson E, al-Jabreen M, Risberg B. Fibrinolysis in human peritoneum during operation. Surgery 1996;119(6):701-5.
- 60. Holmdahl L, Eriksson E, Eriksson BI, Risberg B. Depression of peritoneal fibrinolysis during operation is a local response to trauma. Surgery 1998;123(5):539-44.
- Emeis JJ, Kooistra T. Interleukin 1 and lipopolysaccharide induce an inhibitor of tissue-type plasminogen activator in vivo and in cultured endothelial cells. J Exp Med 1986;163(5):1260-6.
- 62. van Hinsbergh VW, Kooistra T, van den Berg EA, Princen HM, Fiers W, Emeis JJ. Tumor necrosis factor increases the production of plasminogen activator inhibitor in human endothelial cells in vitro and in rats in vivo. Blood 1988;72(5):1467-73.
- 63. Sprengers ED, Kluft C. Plasminogen activator inhibitors. Blood 1987;69(2):381-7.
- Erickson LA, Ginsberg MH, Loskutoff DJ. Detection and partial characterization of an inhibitor of plasminogen activator in human platelets. J Clin Invest 1984;74(4):1465-72.
- 65. Kuraoka S, Campeau JD, Rodgers KE, Nakamura RM, diZerega GS. Effects of interleukin-1 (IL-1) on postsurgical macrophage secretion of protease and protease inhibitor activities. J Surg Res 1992;52(1):71-8.
- 66. Idell S, Zwieb C, Boggaram J, Holiday D, Johnson AR, Raghu G. Mechanisms of fibrin formation and lysis by human lung fibroblasts: influence of TGF-beta and TNFalpha. Am J Physiol 1992;263(4 Pt 1):L487-94.

- 67. Whawell SA, Wang Y, Fleming KA, Thompson EM, Thompson JN. Localization of plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 production in inflamed appendix by in situ mRNA hybridization. J Pathol 1993;169(1):67-71.
- Kawano T, Morimoto K, Uemura Y. Urokinase inhibitor in human placenta. Nature 1968;217(5125):253-4.
- 69. Lecander I, Astedt B. Isolation of a new specific plasminogen activator inhibitor from pregnancy plasma. Br J Haematol 1986;62(2):221-8.
- 70. Estelles A, Gilabert J, Andres C, Espana F, Aznar J. Plasminogen activator inhibitors type 1 and type 2 and plasminogen activators in amniotic fluid during pregnancy. Thromb Haemost 1990;64(2):281-5.
- Paramo JA, Perez JL, Serrano M, Rocha E. Types 1 and 2 plasminogen activator inhibitor and tumor necrosis factor alpha in patients with sepsis. Thromb Haemost 1990;64(1):3-6.
- Whawell SA, Vipond MN, Scott-Coombes DM, Thompson JN. Plasminogen activator inhibitor 2 reduces peritoneal fibrinolytic activity in inflammation. Br J Surg 1993;80(1):107-9.
- Casslen B, Bossmar T, Lecander I, Astedt B. Plasminogen activators and plasminogen activator inhibitors in blood and tumour fluids of patients with ovarian cancer. Eur J Cancer 1994;30A(9):1302-9.
- 74. Andreasen PA, Georg B, Lund LR, Riccio A, Stacey SN. Plasminogen activator inhibitors: hormonally regulated serpins. Mol Cell Endocrinol 1990;68(1):1-19.
- 75. Plow EF, Felez J, Miles LA. Cellular regulation of fibrinolysis. Thromb Haemost 1991;66(1):32-6.
- 76. Piez KA, Sporn MB. Transforming growth factor-betas. Chemistry, biology and therapeutics. New York: New York academy of science; 1990.
- 77. Kingsley DM. The TGF-beta superfamily: new members, new receptors, and new genetic tests of function in different organisms. Genes Dev 1994;8(2):133-46.
- Cordeiro MF. Beyond Mitomycin: TGF-beta and wound healing. Prog Retin Eye Res 2002;21(1):75-89.
- Grainger DJ, Wakefield L, Bethell HW, Farndale RW, Metcalfe JC. Release and activation of platelet latent TGF-beta in blood clots during dissolution with plasmin. Nat Med 1995;1(9):932-7.
- Massague J, Cheifetz S, Laiho M, Ralph DA, Weis FM, Zentella A. Transforming growth factor-beta. Cancer Surv 1992;12:81-103.

- 81. Roberts AB, Sporn MB. Handbook of experimental pharmacology polypeptide growth factors and their receptors. Berlin: Springer; 1990.
- Gleizes PE, Munger JS, Nunes I, Harpel JG, Mazzieri R, Noguera I, et al. TGF-beta latency: biological significance and mechanisms of activation. Stem Cells 1997;15(3):190-7.
- 83. Ravitz MJ, Wenner CE. Cyclin-dependent kinase regulation during G1 phase and cell cycle regulation by TGF-beta. Adv Cancer Res 1997;71:165-207.
- 84. Inagaki Y, Truter S, Tanaka S, Di Liberto M, Ramirez F. Overlapping pathways mediate the opposing actions of tumor necrosis factor-alpha and transforming growth factor-beta on alpha 2(I) collagen gene transcription. J Biol Chem 1995;270(7):3353-8.
- 85. Cordeiro MF, Bhattacharya SS, Schultz GS, Khaw PT. TGF-beta1, -beta2, and -beta3 in vitro: biphasic effects on Tenon's fibroblast contraction, proliferation, and migration. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2000;41(3):756-63.
- Rosen DM, Stempien SA, Thompson AY, Seyedin SM. Transforming growth factorbeta modulates the expression of osteoblast and chondroblast phenotypes in vitro. J Cell Physiol 1988;134(3):337-46.
- 87. Roberts AB, Sporn MB, Assoian RK, Smith JM, Roche NS, Wakefield LM, et al. Transforming growth factor type beta: rapid induction of fibrosis and angiogenesis in vivo and stimulation of collagen formation in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1986;83(12):4167-71.
- Overall CM, Wrana JL, Sodek J. Transforming growth factor-beta regulation of collagenase, 72 kDa-progelatinase, TIMP and PAI-1 expression in rat bone cell populations and human fibroblasts. Connect Tissue Res 1989;20(1-4):289-94.
- Sporn MB, Roberts AB. A major advance in the use of growth factors to enhance wound healing. J Clin Invest 1993;92(6):2565-6.
- Rappolee DA, Mark D, Banda MJ, Werb Z. Wound macrophages express TGF-alpha and other growth factors in vivo: analysis by mRNA phenotyping. Science 1988;241(4866):708-12.
- 91. Shah M, Revis D, Herrick S, Baillie R, Thorgeirson S, Ferguson M, et al. Role of elevated plasma transforming growth factor-beta1 levels in wound healing. Am J Pathol 1999;154(4):1115-24.
- 92. Shah M, Foreman DM, Ferguson MW. Neutralising antibody to TGF-beta 1,2 reduces cutaneous scarring in adult rodents. J Cell Sci 1994;107 (Pt 5):1137-57.

- 93. Tietze L, Elbrecht A, Schauerte C, Klosterhalfen B, Amo-Takyi B, Gehlen J, et al. Modulation of pro- and antifibrinolytic properties of human peritoneal mesothelial cells by transforming growth factor beta1 (TGF-beta1), tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF-alpha) and interleukin 1beta (IL-1beta). Thromb Haemost 1998;79(2):362-70.
- 94. Gerwin BI, Keski-Oja J, Seddon M, Lechner JF, Harris CC. TGF-beta 1 modulation of urokinase and PAI-1 expression in human bronchial epithelial cells. Am J Physiol 1990;259(4 Pt 1):L262-9.
- 95. Rougier JP, Guia S, Hagege J, Nguyen G, Ronco PM. PAI-1 secretion and matrix deposition in human peritoneal mesothelial cell cultures: transcriptional regulation by TGF-beta 1. Kidney Int 1998;54(1):87-98.
- Williams RS, Rossi AM, Chegini N, Schultz G. Effect of transforming growth factor beta on postoperative adhesion formation and intact peritoneum. J Surg Res 1992;52(1):65-70.
- 97. Lucas PA, Warejcka DJ, Young HE, Lee BY. Formation of abdominal adhesions is inhibited by antibodies to transforming growth factor-beta1. J Surg Res 1996;65(2):135-8.
- Balazs EA, Laurent TC, Jeanloz RW. Nomenclature of hyaluronic acid. Biochem J 1986;235(3):903.
- 99. Fraser JR, Laurent TC, Laurent UB. Hyaluronan: its nature, distribution, functions and turnover. J Intern Med 1997;242(1):27-33.
- 100. Weigel PH, Frost SJ, McGary CT, LeBoeuf RD. The role of hyaluronic acid in inflammation and wound healing. Int J Tissue React 1988;10(6):355-65.
- Oksala O, Salo T, Tammi R, Hakkinen L, Jalkanen M, Inki P, et al. Expression of proteoglycans and hyaluronan during wound healing. J Histochem Cytochem 1995;43(2):125-35.
- Suzuki Y, Yamaguchi T. Effects of hyaluronic acid on macrophage phagocytosis and active oxygen release. Agents Actions 1993;38(1-2):32-7.
- 103. Akatsuka M, Yamamoto Y, Tobetto K, Yasui T, Ando T. Suppressive effects of hyaluronic acid on elastase release from rat peritoneal leucocytes. J Pharm Pharmacol 1993;45(2):110-4.
- 104. Brecht M, Mayer U, Schlosser E, Prehm P. Increased hyaluronate synthesis is required for fibroblast detachment and mitosis. Biochem J 1986;239(2):445-50.

- 105. Mian N. Analysis of cell-growth-phase-related variations in hyaluronate synthase activity of isolated plasma-membrane fractions of cultured human skin fibroblasts. Biochem J 1986;237(2):333-42.
- 106. Turley EA. Hyaluronan and cell locomotion. Cancer Metastasis Rev 1992;11(1):21-30.
- 107. Toole BP. Hyaluronan in morphogenesis. J Intern Med 1997;242(1):35-40.
- 108. Burns JW, Skinner K, Colt MJ, Burgess L, Rose R, Diamond MP. A hyaluronate based gel for the prevention of postsurgical adhesions: evaluation in two animal species. Fertil Steril 1996;66(5):814-21.
- 109. Leach RE, Burns JW, Dawe EJ, SmithBarbour MD, Diamond MP. Reduction of postsurgical adhesion formation in the rabbit uterine horn model with use of hyaluronate/carboxymethylcellulose gel. Fertil Steril 1998;69(3):415-8.
- 110. Eroglu A, Demirci S, Kurtman C, Akbay A, Eroglu N. Prevention of intra-abdominal adhesions by using Seprafilm in rats undergoing bowel resection and radiation therapy. Colorectal Dis 2001;3(1):33-7.
- 111. Tarhan OR, Eroglu A, Cetin R, A YN, Bulbul M, Altuntas YR. Effects of seprafilm on peritoneal fibrinolytic system. ANZ J Surg 2005;75(8):690-2.
- 112. Vrijland WW, Tseng LN, Eijkman HJ, Hop WC, Jakimowicz JJ, Leguit P, et al. Fewer intraperitoneal adhesions with use of hyaluronic acid-carboxymethylcellulose membrane: a randomized clinical trial. Ann Surg 2002;235(2):193-9.
- 113. Beck DE, Cohen Z, Fleshman JW, Kaufman HS, van Goor H, Wolff BG. A prospective, randomized, multicenter, controlled study of the safety of Seprafilm adhesion barrier in abdominopelvic surgery of the intestine. Dis Colon Rectum 2003;46(10):1310-9.
- 114. Becker JM, Dayton MT, Fazio VW, Beck DE, Stryker SJ, Wexner SD, et al. Prevention of postoperative abdominal adhesions by a sodium hyaluronate-based bioresorbable membrane: a prospective, randomized, double-blind multicenter study. J Am Coll Surg 1996;183(4):297-306.
- 115. Diamond MP. Reduction of de novo postsurgical adhesions by intraoperative precoating with Sepracoat (HAL-C) solution: a prospective, randomized, blinded, placebo-controlled multicenter study. The Sepracoat Adhesion Study Group. Fertil Steril 1998;69(6):1067-74.

- Lundorff P, van Geldorp H, Tronstad SE, Lalos O, Larsson B, Johns DB, et al.
 Reduction of post-surgical adhesions with ferric hyaluronate gel: a European study.
 Hum Reprod 2001;16(9):1982-8.
- 117. Johns DB, Keyport GM, Hoehler F, diZerega GS. Reduction of postsurgical adhesions with Intergel adhesion prevention solution: a multicenter study of safety and efficacy after conservative gynecologic surgery. Fertil Steril 2001;76(3):595-604.
- Reijnen MM, Bleichrodt RP, van Goor H. Pathophysiology of intra-abdominal adhesion and abscess formation, and the effect of hyaluronan. Br J Surg 2003;90(5):533-41.
- Holmdahl L, Ivarsson ML. The role of cytokines, coagulation, and fibrinolysis in peritoneal tissue repair. Eur J Surg 1999;165(11):1012-9.
- Ivarsson ML, Bergstrom M, Eriksson E, Risberg B, Holmdahl L. Tissue markers as predictors of postoperative adhesions. Br J Surg 1998;85(11):1549-54.
- 121. Brokelman WJ, Holmdahl L, Bergstrom M, Falk P, Klinkenbijl JH, Reijnen MM. Heating of carbon dioxide during insufflation alters the peritoneal fibrinolytic response to laparoscopic surgery: A clinical trial. Surg Endosc 2007.
- 122. Brokelman WJ, Holmdahl L, Bergstrom M, Falk P, Klinkenbijl JH, Reijnen MM. Peritoneal fibrinolytic response to various aspects of laparoscopic surgery: a randomized trial. J Surg Res 2006;136(2):309-13.
- 123. Rosemar A, Ivarsson ML, Borjesson L, Holmdahl L. Increased concentration of tissue-degrading matrix metalloproteinases and their inhibitor in complicated diverticular disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 2007;42(2):215-20.
- 124. Solberg A, Holmdahl L, Palmgren I, Falk P, Ivarsson ML. A local imbalance between MMP and TIMP may have an implication on the severity and course of appendicitis. Int J Colorectal Dis 2008.
- Langenskiold M, Holmdahl L, Falk P, Ivarsson ML. Increased plasma MMP-2 protein expression in lymph node-positive patients with colorectal cancer. Int J Colorectal Dis 2005;20(3):245-52.
- 126. Angenete E, Langenskiold M, Palmgren I, Falk P, Oresland T, Ivarsson ML. Transforming growth factor beta-1 in rectal tumour, mucosa and plasma in relation to radiotherapy and clinical outcome in rectal cancer patients. Int J Colorectal Dis 2007;22(11):1331-8.

- 127. Angenete E, Langenskiold M, Falk P, Ivarsson ML. Matrix metalloproteinases in rectal mucosa, tumour and plasma: response after preoperative irradiation. Int J Colorectal Dis 2007;22(6):667-74.
- Dignam JD. Preparation of extracts from higher eukaryotes. Methods Enzymol 1990;182:194-203.
- Ericsson C, Franzen B, Nister M. Frozen tissue biobanks. Tissue handling, cryopreservation, extraction, and use for proteomic analysis. Acta Oncol 2006;45(6):643-61.
- Holmdahl L, Eriksson E, Risberg B. Measurement of fibrinolytic components in human tissue. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 1997;57(5):445-51.
- Rydholm HE, Falk P, Eriksson E, Risberg B. Thrombin signal transduction of the fibrinolytic system in human adult venous endothelium in vitro. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 1998;58(4):347-52.
- 132. Tjarnstrom J, Holmdahl L, Falk P, Falkenberg M, Arnell P, Risberg B. Effects of hyperbaric oxygen on expression of fibrinolytic factors of human endothelium in a simulated ischaemia/reperfusion situation. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 2001;61(7):539-45.
- 133. Ortenwall P, Wadenvik H, Kutti J, Risberg B. Endothelial cell seeding reduces thrombogenicity of Dacron grafts in humans. J Vasc Surg 1990;11(3):403-10.
- Arnman V, Stemme S, Rymo L, Risberg B. Interferon-gamma modulates the fibrinolytic response in cultured human endothelial cells. Thromb Res 1995;77(5):431-40.
- 135. Falk P, Ivarsson ML. Examination gloves affect secretion of matrix metalloproteinases and their inhibitors from human abdominal skin fibroblasts. Wound Repair Regen 2003;11(3):230-4.
- 136. Maciag T, Cerundolo J, Ilsley S, Kelley PR, Forand R. An endothelial cell growth factor from bovine hypothalamus: identification and partial characterization. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1979;76(11):5674-8.
- 137. Potzsch B, Grulich-Henn J, Rossing R, Wille D, Muller-Berghaus G. Identification of endothelial and mesothelial cells in human omental tissue and in omentum-derived cultured cells by specific cell markers. Lab Invest 1990;63(6):841-52.
- 138. Pronk A, Leguit P, Hoynck van Papendrecht AA, Hagelen E, van Vroonhoven TJ, Verbrugh HA. A cobblestone cell isolated from the human omentum: the mesothelial cell; isolation, identification, and growth characteristics. In Vitro Cell Dev Biol 1993;29A(2):127-34.

- 139. Dou Q, Zhao Y, Tarnuzzer RW, Rong H, Williams RS, Schultz GS, et al. Suppression of transforming growth factor-beta (TGF beta) and TGF beta receptor messenger ribonucleic acid and protein expression in leiomyomata in women receiving gonadotropin-releasing hormone agonist therapy. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1996;81(9):3222-30.
- 140. Dou Q, Williams RS, Chegini N. Expression of integrin messenger ribonucleic acid in human endometrium: a quantitative reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction study. Fertil Steril 1999;71(2):347-53.
- Bergstrom M, Falk P, Holmdahl L. Effect of acidosis on expression of mesothelial cell plasminogen activator inhibitor type-1. Surg Endosc 2006;20(9):1448-52.
- 142. Reijnen MM, Meis JF, Postma VA, van Goor H. Prevention of intra-abdominal abscesses and adhesions using a hyaluronic acid solution in a rat peritonitis model. Arch Surg 1999;134(9):997-1001.
- 143. Scudiero DA, Shoemaker RH, Paull KD, Monks A, Tierney S, Nofziger TH, et al. Evaluation of a soluble tetrazolium/formazan assay for cell growth and drug sensitivity in culture using human and other tumor cell lines. Cancer Res 1988;48(17):4827-33.
- 144. Roehm NW, Rodgers GH, Hatfield SM, Glasebrook AL. An improved colorimetric assay for cell proliferation and viability utilizing the tetrazolium salt XTT. J Immunol Methods 1991;142(2):257-65.
- 145. Yang L, Qiu CX, Ludlow A, Ferguson MW, Brunner G. Active transforming growth factor-beta in wound repair: determination using a new assay. Am J Pathol 1999;154(1):105-11.
- 146. Chegini N, Kotseos K, Zhao Y, Bennett B, McLean FW, Diamond MP, et al. Differential expression of TGF-beta1 and TGF-beta3 in serosal tissues of human intraperitoneal organs and peritoneal adhesions. Hum Reprod 2001;16(6):1291-300.
- 147. George SJ, Johnson JL, Smith MA, Angelini GD, Jackson CL. Transforming growth factor-beta is activated by plasmin and inhibits smooth muscle cell death in human saphenous vein. J Vasc Res 2005;42(3):247-54.
- 148. Khalil N. TGF-beta: from latent to active. Microbes Infect 1999;1(15):1255-63.
- 149. Gorvy DA, Herrick SE, Shah M, Ferguson MW. Experimental manipulation of transforming growth factor-beta isoforms significantly affects adhesion formation in a murine surgical model. Am J Pathol 2005;167(4):1005-19.

- 150. Bergstrom M, Falk P, Holmdahl L. CO2 promotes plasminogen activator inhibitor type 1 expression in human mesothelial cells. Surg Endosc 2003;17(11):1818-22.
- Craven RA, Banks RE. Use of laser capture microdissection to selectively obtain distinct populations of cells for proteomic analysis. Methods Enzymol 2002;356:33-49.
- 152. Chegini N. The role of growth factors in peritoneal healing: transforming growth factor beta (TGF-beta). Eur J Surg Suppl 1997(577):17-23.
- 153. Emeis JJ, van den Eijnden-Schrauwen Y, van den Hoogen CM, de Priester W, Westmuckett A, Lupu F. An endothelial storage granule for tissue-type plasminogen activator. J Cell Biol 1997;139(1):245-56.
- 154. West DC, Kumar S. Hyaluronan and angiogenesis. Ciba Found Symp 1989;143:187-201; discussion 201-7, 281-5.
- 155. Entwistle J, Hall CL, Turley EA. HA receptors: regulators of signalling to the cytoskeleton. J Cell Biochem 1996;61(4):569-77.
- 156. Culty M, Miyake K, Kincade PW, Sikorski E, Butcher EC, Underhill C. The hyaluronate receptor is a member of the CD44 (H-CAM) family of cell surface glycoproteins. J Cell Biol 1990;111(6 Pt 1):2765-74.
- 157. Imanishi J, Kamiyama K, Iguchi I, Kita M, Sotozono C, Kinoshita S. Growth factors: importance in wound healing and maintenance of transparency of the cornea. Prog Retin Eye Res 2000;19(1):113-29.
- 158. Sato Y, Rifkin DB. Inhibition of endothelial cell movement by pericytes and smooth muscle cells: activation of a latent transforming growth factor-beta 1-like molecule by plasmin during co-culture. J Cell Biol 1989;109(1):309-15.
- 159. Pierro E, Nicosia SV, Saunders B, Fultz CB, Nicosia RF, Mancuso S. Influence of growth factors on proliferation and morphogenesis of rabbit ovarian mesothelial cells in vitro. Biol Reprod 1996;54(3):660-9.
- 160. Ma C, Tarnuzzer RW, Chegini N. Expression of matrix metalloproteinases and tissue inhibitor of matrix metalloproteinases in mesothelial cells and their regulation by transforming growth factor-beta1. Wound Repair Regen 1999;7(6):477-85.
- 161. Yung S, Davies M. Response of the human peritoneal mesothelial cell to injury: an in vitro model of peritoneal wound healing. Kidney Int 1998;54(6):2160-9.
- 162. Herrick SE, Mutsaers SE. The potential of mesothelial cells in tissue engineering and regenerative medicine applications. Int J Artif Organs 2007;30(6):527-40.

- Lucas PA. Stem cells for mesothelial repair: an understudied modality. Int J Artif Organs 2007;30(6):550-6.
- 164. Herrick SE, Mutsaers SE. Mesothelial progenitor cells and their potential in tissue engineering. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 2004;36(4):621-42.
- 165. Saed GM, Zhang W, Chegini N, Holmdahl L, Diamond MP. Alteration of type I and III collagen expression in human peritoneal mesothelial cells in response to hypoxia and transforming growth factor-beta1. Wound Repair Regen 1999;7(6):504-10.
- Ellis H. The cause and prevention of postoperative intraperitoneal adhesions. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1971;133(3):497-511.
- 167. Matsuo K, Maeda Y, Naiki Y, Matsuoka T, Tamai Y, Yonekawa S, et al. Possible effects of hepatocyte growth factor for the prevention of peritoneal fibrosis. Nephron Exp Nephrol 2005;99(3):e87-94.
- 168. Zhong J, Gencay MM, Bubendorf L, Burgess JK, Parson H, Robinson BW, et al. ERK1/2 and p38 MAP kinase control MMP-2, MT1-MMP, and TIMP action and affect cell migration: a comparison between mesothelioma and mesothelial cells. J Cell Physiol 2006;207(2):540-52.
- 169. Mutsaers SE, McAnulty RJ, Laurent GJ, Versnel MA, Whitaker D, Papadimitriou JM. Cytokine regulation of mesothelial cell proliferation in vitro and in vivo. Eur J Cell Biol 1997;72(1):24-9.